The information in this preliminary prospectus supplement is not complete and may be changed. A registration statement relating to these securities has been filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission and is effective. This preliminary prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus are not an offer to sell these securities and they are not soliciting an offer to buy these securities in any jurisdiction where the offer or sale is not permitted.

Subject to Completion, dated September 27, 2022.

## PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

(To Prospectus Dated May 16, 2022)



# MindMed (Mind Medicine) Inc.

# **Common Shares**

Warrants to Purchase up to

Common Shares

We are offe	ering common shares and accompanying	warrants to purchase up to	common shares. Each common share is being sold together
with	accompanying warrants. The combined public	offering price for each common shar	re and accompanying warrants to purchase common shares is
\$	. The warrants have an exercise price of \$	per common share, and are immedi-	ately exercisable, subject to certain limitations described herein, and
will expire	years from the date of issuance.		

The common shares and the accompanying warrants can only be purchased together in this offering but will be issued separately and will be immediately separable upon issuance. This prospectus supplement also relates to the offering of our common shares that are issuable from time to time upon exercise of the warrants.

Our common shares are listed on the Nasdaq Capital Market, or Nasdaq, under the symbol "MNMD" and on the NEO Exchange, Inc., or NEO, under the symbol "MMED." The last reported sale price of our common shares on Nasdaq on September 26, 2022 was \$5.75 per common share and the last reported sale price of our common shares on the NEO on September 26, 2022 was CAD \$7.94 per common share. There is no established trading market for the warrants offered in this offering, and we do not expect a market to develop. We do not intend to apply for listing of the warrants on any securities exchange or nationally recognized trading system. Without an active trading market, the liquidity of the warrants will be limited.

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. See "Risk Factors" beginning on page S-8 of this prospectus supplement, page 8 of the accompanying prospectus and under similar headings in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus.

We are an "emerging growth company" under applicable Securities and Exchange Commission rules and are subject to reduced public company reporting requirements. See "Prospectus Supplement Summary-Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company."

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state or other securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus supplement or the accompanying prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

	and Accompanying	
	Warrants	Total
Combined Public Offering Price	\$	\$
Underwriting Discounts and Commissions(1)	\$	\$
Proceeds to Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc. before expenses	\$	\$

We have agreed to reimburse the underwriters for certain expenses. See "Underwriting" beginning on page S-31 of this prospectus supplement for additional information regarding underwriter compensation

Delivery of the common shares and accompanying warrants is expected to be made on or about , 2022.

Lead Joint Book-Running Managers

## RBC CAPITAL MARKETS

**CANTOR** 

Joint Book-Running Manager

OPPENHEIMER & CO.

Prospectus Supplement dated

## TABLE OF CONTENTS

## **Prospectus Supplement**

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT	S-ii
PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT SUMMARY	S-1
RISK FACTORS	S-8
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	S-12
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	S-14
<u>DIVIDEND POLICY</u>	S-15
<u>DILUTION</u>	S-16
DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE ARE OFFERING	S-18
CERTAIN CANADIAN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	S-20
CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS	S-22
<u>UNDERWRITING</u>	S-31
LEGAL MATTERS	S-38
EXPERTS  WHERE YOU CAN END MORE INFORMATION	S-38
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE	S-38 S-39
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES	S-39 S-40
Prospectus	
	Page
ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	3
THE SECURITIES WE MAY OFFER	6
RISK FACTORS	8
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	9
<u>USE OF PROCEEDS</u>	11
DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK	12
DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS	15
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	17
LEGAL MATTERS	19
<u>EXPERTS</u>	19
CHANGE IN INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS	19
WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION	20

INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

20

21

## ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

This prospectus supplement relates to a registration statement on Form S-3 that we have filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, using a "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf registration process, we may sell any combination of the securities described in our base prospectus included in the shelf registration statement in one or more offerings up to a total aggregate offering price of \$200,000,000, of which this offering is a part.

This prospectus supplement relates to the offering of our common shares and accompanying warrants. Before buying any of the common shares and accompanying warrants that we are offering, we urge you to carefully read this prospectus supplement, together with the accompanying prospectus and the information incorporated by reference as described under the headings "Where You Can Find More Information" and "Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference" in this prospectus supplement. These documents contain important information that you should consider when making your investment decision.

This prospectus supplement describes the terms of this offering of common shares and accompanying warrants and also adds to and updates information contained in the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement. To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus supplement, on the one hand, and the information contained in any document incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement that was filed with the SEC before the date of this prospectus supplement, on the other hand, you should rely on the information in this prospectus supplement. If any statement in one of these documents is inconsistent with a statement in another document having a later date (for example, a document incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement) the statement in the document having the later date modifies or supersedes the earlier statement.

You should rely only on the information contained in or incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and in any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering. Neither we, nor any underwriter or dealer has authorized anyone to provide you with different information. If anyone provides you with different or inconsistent information, you should not rely on it. This prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus do not constitute an offer to sell, or a solicitation of an offer to purchase, the securities offered by this prospectus supplement in any jurisdiction to or from any person to whom or from whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation of an offer in such jurisdiction. You should assume that the information appearing in this prospectus supplement, the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and in any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering, is accurate only as of the date of those respective documents. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates. You should read this prospectus supplement, the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering, in their entirety before making an investment decision.

This prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the information incorporated herein by reference contain summaries of certain provisions contained in some of the documents described herein, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All of the summaries are qualified in their entirety by the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to herein have been filed, will be filed or will be incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement is a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described below under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

Except as otherwise indicated or unless the context otherwise requires, references to "Corporation," "Company," "we," "us," "our" or "MindMed," refer to Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries and references to dollars or dollar amounts refer to U.S. dollars or U.S. dollar amounts.

This prospectus supplement may contain references to our trademarks and trade names and to trademarks and trade names belonging to other entities. Solely for convenience, trademarks and trade names referred to in this prospectus supplement may appear without the ® or ™ symbols, but such references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that their respective owners will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, their rights thereto. We do not intend our use or display of other companies' trademarks or trade names to imply a relationship with, or endorsement or sponsorship of us or our business by, any other companies.

#### PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in this prospectus, the accompanying prospectus or incorporated by reference herein and does not contain all of the information that you need to consider in making your investment decision. You should carefully read the entire prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any related free writing prospectus, including the risks of investing in our securities discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and any related free writing prospectus, and under similar headings in the other documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus. You should also carefully read the information incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement, including our financial statements and related notes, and the exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement is a part, before making your investment decision.

#### Overview

MindMed is a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company developing novel products to treat brain health disorders. Our mission is to be the global leader in the development and delivery of treatments that unlock new opportunities to improve patient outcomes. We are developing a pipeline of innovative product candidates, with and without acute perceptual effects, targeting the serotonin, dopamine and acetylcholine systems. This specifically includes pharmaceutically optimized drug products derived from the psychedelic and empathogen drug classes including LSD, R(-)-MDMA and zolunicant, or 18-MC, a congener of ibogaine.

Our lead product candidate, MM-120, is a proprietary, pharmaceutically optimized form of lysergic acid diethylamide, or LSD, and is being developed for the treatment of generalized anxiety disorder, or GAD. MM-120 is also being studied under various dosing regimens for the treatment of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, or ADHD. Phase 2 studies for MM-120 in GAD and ADHD are ongoing, with topline results expected in late 2023.

Our product candidate, MM-402, or R(-)-MDMA, is our proprietary form of the R-enantiomer of MDMA (3,4-methylenedioxymethamphetamine), which we are developing for the treatment of core symptoms of autism spectrum disorder. MDMA is a synthetic substance that is often referred to as an empathogen because it increases feelings of connectedness and compassion. Preclinical studies of R(-)-MDMA have demonstrated its acute pro-social and empathogenic effects, while its diminished dopaminergic activity suggest that it will exhibit less stimulant activity, neurotoxicity, hyperthermia and abuse liability compared to racemic MDMA or the S(+)-enantiomer. We expect to initiate a Phase 1 trial of MM-402 in 2023; we also anticipate initiating an investigator-initiated trial of R(-)-MDMA in the third quarter of 2022.

Our product candidate, MM-110, which has the non-proprietary name zolunicant, is our proprietary form of 18-methoxycoronaridine, a congener of ibogaine, which is being developed for the treatment of opioid withdrawal. MM-110 is an  $\alpha$ 3 $\beta$ 4 nicotinic cholinergic receptor antagonist that has been tested in preclinical models of withdrawal and substance use disorders. In those studies, MM-110 was shown to reduce signs of opioid withdrawal, and to reduce self-administration of opioids, stimulants and ethanol. We completed a Phase 1 trial of MM-110 in late 2021, however, in the third quarter of 2022, we determined that any further clinical development of our MM-110 program will be subject to the pursuit ofnon-dilutive sources of capital and collaborations with third parties.

Beyond our lead product candidates, MM-120 and MM-402, we have a number of earlier stage research programs, primarily through external collaborations, through which we seek to expand our product development pipeline and broaden the potential applications of our lead product candidates. These research programs include non-clinical, pre-clinical and human clinical trials and investigator-initiated trials, or IITs, of additional product

candidates and research compounds with our collaborators. Our external research programs include a broad multi-year exclusive research partnership with University Hospital Basel, or UHB, in Switzerland. Under the partnership, we have exclusive worldwide rights to data, compounds and patent rights associated with UHB's research on LSD and other compounds, including data from preclinical studies and seven completed and four ongoing LSD trials. In addition, we have engaged in other relevant research collaborations to support our ongoing development efforts. Our research partnerships and IITs facilitate the advancement of our early-stage pipeline and the data obtained supports the identification of product candidates for additional company-sponsored drug development programs. We also have an ongoing partnership agreement with MindShift Compounds AG to develop next-generation compounds with psychedelic and empathogenic properties.

Our drug development strategy is closely complemented by a platform of digital medicine products that we are developing to facilitate adoption, use, and access to our products, if they receive regulatory approval and are marketed. In particular, we are developing multiple digital medicine products, including regulated software as a medical device, or SaMD, products as evidence-based therapeutic interventions for patients and healthcare providers to diagnose, prevent, manage or treat brain health disorders, or to facilitate the use of certain pharmaceutical products. We are also continuing to evaluate the potential to pair these SaMD products, which may include wearables and the latest in machine learning, with pharmacotherapies and psychotherapies to give healthcare providers the ability to optimize and better understand the patient journey and therapeutic outcomes from pre-care through after-care.

## **Our Pipeline**

Our pipeline diversification offers potential opportunities across therapeutic areas and mechanisms of action.



## **Recent Developments**

## Reverse Share Split

On August 26, 2022, we effected a 15-for-one reverse share split of our outstanding common shares, with the split-adjusted shares trading on Nasdaq and NEO at market open on August 29, 2022, which brought the bid price of our common shares above the minimum bid price requirement under Nasdaq rules. Except as otherwise indicated, all share and per share information in this prospectus supplement gives effect to such reverse share

split. However, common share and per share amounts in the accompanying prospectus and certain of the documents incorporated by reference herein have not been adjusted to give effect to the reverse share split.

#### At-the-Market Offering Program

On May 4, 2022, we entered into a sales agreement with Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and Oppenheimer & Co. Inc. as sales agents, pursuant to which we may issue and sell common shares from time to time for an aggregate offering price of up to \$100.0 million under an at-the-market offering program (the "ATM"). As of September 26 2022, we issued and sold 1,955,547 common shares under the ATM for net proceeds of \$30.2 million. There can be no assurance as to whether or, if so, how many or when, additional common shares will be issued or sold by us thereunder.

#### Risks Associated with our Business

There are a number of risks related to our business, this offering and our common shares and accompanying warrants that you should consider before you decide to participate in this offering. You should carefully consider all the information presented in the section entitled "Risk Factors" in this prospectus supplement and in the section entitled "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 and in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2022 and June 30, 2022, which are incorporated by reference in this prospectus supplement, as updated by any subsequently filed periodic reports and other documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement. Some of the principal risks related to our business include the following:

- We have a limited operating history, have not initiated or completed any large-scale or pivotal clinical trials, and have no products
  approved for commercial sale, which may make it difficult for you to evaluate our current business and likelihood of success and
  viability.
- We are a clinical-stage brain health company and have incurred significant net losses since our inception, and we expect to continue to incur significant net losses for the foreseeable future.
- We have never generated revenue and may never be profitable.
- We will require substantial additional capital to finance our operations. If we are unable to raise such capital when needed, or on
  acceptable terms, we may be forced to delay, reduce and/or eliminate one or more of our research and drug development programs or
  future commercialization efforts.
- We are dependent on the successful development of our product candidates. We cannot give any assurance that any of our product candidates will successfully complete clinical trials or receive regulatory approval, which is necessary before it can be commercialized.
- Clinical drug development is a lengthy and expensive process with uncertain timelines and uncertain outcomes. If clinical trials of our
  product candidates or any future product candidates are prolonged or delayed, we or our current or future collaborators may be unable to
  obtain required regulatory approvals, and therefore, we will be unable to commercialize our product candidates or any future product
  candidates on a timely basis or at all, which will adversely affect our business.
- · We may not achieve our publicly announced milestones according to schedule, or at all.
- Our focus is on product candidates that are subject to controlled substance laws and regulations in the territories where the products are being developed and will be marketed, such as the United States, the UK and the rest of Europe, and failure to comply with these laws and regulations, or the cost of compliance with these laws and regulations, may adversely affect the results of our business operations and our financial condition, both during clinical development and post approval. As a result, the FDA

- and/or other regulatory bodies may require additional data, including with respect to abuse potential of our product candidates. Generating such data may delay approval and any potential rescheduling process.
- Our product candidates are controlled substances, the use of which may generate public controversy. Adverse publicity or public
  perception regarding controlled substances and psychedelics may negatively influence the success of our product candidates.
- The successful commercialization of our product candidates or any future product candidates will depend in part on the extent to which
  governmental authorities and health insurers establish adequate reimbursement levels and pricing policies. Failure to obtain or maintain
  adequate coverage and reimbursement for our product candidates or any future product candidates, if approved, could limit our ability to
  market those therapies and decrease our ability to generate revenue.
- We face competition from other biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies and our financial condition and operations will suffer if
  we fail to effectively compete.
- We rely, and expect to continue to rely, on third parties, including independent clinical investigators, academic collaborators and CROs, to conduct our preclinical studies and clinical trials. If these third parties do not successfully carry out their contractual duties or meet expected deadlines, we may not be able to obtain regulatory approval for or commercialize our product candidates or any future product candidates and our business could be substantially harmed.
- If we are unable to obtain and maintain effective patent rights and other intellectual property protection for our product candidates or any future product candidates, we may not be able to prevent competitors from using technologies we consider important in our successful development and commercialization of our product candidates, resulting in loss of any potential competitive advantage our patents or other intellectual property may have otherwise afforded us.
- If we infringe or are alleged to infringe intellectual property rights of third parties, our business could be harmed. Third-party claims of intellectual property infringement may prevent or delay our development and commercialization efforts.

#### Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act, or the JOBS Act, enacted in April 2012, and we will remain an emerging growth company until the earliest to occur of: (1) the last day of the first fiscal year in which we have more than \$1.07 billion in annual revenue; (2) the date on which we qualify as a "large accelerated filer," with at least \$700.0 million of equity securities held by non-affiliates; (3) the date on which we have issued more than \$1.0 billion innon-convertible debt securities during the prior three-year period; and (4) the last day of the fiscal year of the fifth anniversary of the completion of our initial listing in the United States. For so long as we remain an emerging growth company, we are permitted and intend to rely on certain exemptions from various public company reporting requirements, including:

- not being required to have our internal control over financial reporting audited by our independent registered public accounting firm pursuant to Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002;
- not being required to comply with any requirement that may be adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding mandatory audit firm rotation or a supplement to the auditor's report providing additional information about the audit and the financial statements:
- · reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements; and
- exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and any golden parachute payments not previously approved.

## **Company Information**

We were incorporated under the laws of the Province of British Columbia. Our wholly owned subsidiary, Mind Medicine, Inc., or MindMed US, was incorporated in Delaware. Prior to February 27, 2020, our operations were conducted through MindMed US. Our office is located at One World Trade Center, Suite 8500, New York, New York 10007, and our telephone number at that location is (650) 208-2454. Our website address is http://mindmed.co. The information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not part of, and is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement.

#### THE OFFERING

Common Shares offered by us common shares

Warrants offered by us We are offering warrants to purchase an aggregate of common shares. Each common

share is being sold together with accompanying warrants, each exercisable to purchase one common share. Each warrant has an exercise price of \$ per common share, is immediately exercisable and will expire on the -year anniversary of the date of issuance. The common shares and the accompanying warrants can only be purchased together in this offering but will be issued separately and will be immediately separable upon issuance. There is no established trading market for the warrants being offered in this offering, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply for listing of the warrants on any securities exchange. Without an active trading market, the liquidity of the warrants will be limited. This prospectus supplement also relates to the offering of the common shares issuable upon exercise of the warrants. For additional information regarding

the warrants, see "Description of Securities We Are Offering" below.

Common Shares to be outstanding immediately after common shares, assuming no exercise of any warrants issued in this offering. this offering

Use of Proceeds We estimate that the net proceeds to us from this offering, after deducting underwriting

discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, will be approximately \$ million. We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with our existing cash and cash equivalents for (i) the research and development of our product candidates and (ii) working capital and general corporate purposes. See "Use of

Proceeds" on page S-14 of this prospectus supplement.

Risk Factors You should read the "Risk Factors" section of this prospectus supplement beginning on page

S-8 and page 8 of the accompanying prospectus and the "Risk Factors" section in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 and in our Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2022 and June 30, 2022, which are incorporated by reference, for a discussion of factors to consider carefully before deciding to invest in our

common shares and accompanying warrants.

Nasdaq Capital Market symbol Our common shares are listed on Nasdaq under the symbol "MNMD".

**NEO Exchange Inc. Listing symbol** Our common shares are listed on the NEO under the symbol "MMED".

The information discussed above is based on 28,445,948 common shares outstanding on June 30, 2022, and excludes:

- 1,955,547 common shares issued and sold pursuant to our ATM with Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and Oppenheimer & Co. Inc. subsequent
  to June 30, 2022 for aggregate gross proceeds of \$31.1 million of common shares, with a maximum of \$100.0 million that may be sold
  pursuant to the ATM;
- 2,110,170 common shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options outstanding as of June 30, 2022, at a weighted-average exercise price of CAD \$25.50 per share;
- 1,142,986 common shares issuable pursuant to restricted stock units outstanding as of June 30, 2022;
- 1,412,172 total common shares issuable upon the exercise of compensation warrants or financing warrants outstanding, or collectively, the "existing warrants," as of June 30, 2022, at a weighted-average exercise price of CAD \$67.35 per share; and
- 1,226,284 common shares reserved for future issuance under our stock incentive plan as of June 30, 2022.

Unless otherwise indicated, the information in this prospectus supplement assumes and gives effect to:

- · no exercise of the outstanding options, restricted stock units and existing warrants described above;
- · no exercise of the warrants offered and sold in this offering; and
- a 15-for-one reverse share split of our common shares effected on August 26, 2022.

#### RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. You should carefully review the risks and uncertainties described below and under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021 and in our Quarterly Report on Form10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2022 and June 30, 2022, as updated by any subsequently filed periodic reports and other documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement, before deciding whether to purchase any of our securities in this offering. These risks and uncertainties could adversely affect our business, operating results and financial condition, as well as adversely affect the value of an investment in our securities, and the occurrence of any of these risks might cause you to lose all or part of your investment. Additional risks not presently known to us or that we currently believe are immaterial may also significantly impair our business operations.

#### Additional Risks Related to This Offering

## The price of our common shares is volatile.

The trading price of our common shares is highly volatile and subject to wide fluctuations in response to various factors, some of which we cannot control. The stock market in general, and pharmaceutical and biotechnology companies in particular, have experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of these companies.

Broad market and industry factors may negatively affect the market price of our common shares, regardless of our actual operating performance. These factors include:

- the timing and results of preclinical studies and clinical trials of our product candidates, those conducted by third parties or those of our competitors;
- · any adverse development or perceived adverse development with respect to our product candidates;
- · any safety concerns related to the use of our product candidates;
- our ability to obtain sufficient resources for our clinical trials and preclinical studies;
- · the success of competitive products or announcements by potential competitors of their product development efforts;
- · regulatory actions with respect to our product candidates or our competitors' products or product candidates;
- actual or anticipated changes in our growth rate relative to our competitors;
- regulatory or legal developments in the United States and other countries;
- · developments or disputes concerning patent applications, issued patents or other proprietary rights;
- · the recruitment or departure of key personnel;
- announcements by us or our competitors of significant acquisitions, strategic collaborations, joint ventures, collaborations or capital commitments;
- actual or anticipated changes in estimates as to financial results, development timelines or recommendations by securities analysts;
- fluctuations in the valuation of companies perceived by investors to be comparable to us;
- market conditions in the pharmaceutical and biotechnology sector;
- · inability to obtain adequate commercial supply for any product, if approved, or inability to do so at acceptable prices;

- changes in the structure of healthcare payment systems;
- · share price and volume fluctuations attributable to inconsistent trading volume levels of our shares or to third-party commentary;
- announcement or expectation of additional financing efforts;
- sales of our common shares by us, our insiders or our other shareholders;
- expiration of market stand-off or lock-up agreements;
- · the impact of any natural disasters or public health emergencies, such as the COVID-19 pandemic; and
- general economic, political, industry and market conditions.

Stock markets in general and our share price in particular have recently experienced extreme price and volume fluctuations that have often been unrelated or disproportionate to the operating performance of those companies and our company. For example, from August 11, 2022 to September 26, 2022, the closing price of our common shares on the Nasdaq Capital Market ranged from as low as \$5.74 to as high as \$15.30 and on the NEO ranged from as low as CAD \$0.80 to as high as CAD \$15.85 and daily trading volume ranged from approximately 154,224 to 15,472,494 shares on the Nasdaq Capital Market and daily trading volume ranged from approximately 8,147 to 6,724,578 shares on the NEO. During this time, we have not experienced any material changes in our financial condition or results of operations that would explain such price volatility or trading volume. These broad market fluctuations may adversely affect the trading price of our common shares. In particular, a large proportion of our common shares have been and may continue to be traded by short sellers which has put and may continue to put pressure on the supply and demand for our common shares, further influencing volatility in their market price. Additionally, these and other external factors have caused and may continue to cause the market price and demand for our common shares to fluctuate, which may limit or prevent investors from readily selling their common shares and may otherwise negatively affect the liquidity of our common shares.

Information that is published by third parties, including blogs, articles, message boards and social and other media, has in the past and may in the future include statements not attributable to us and may not be reliable or accurate.

We have received, and may continue to receive, media coverage that is published or otherwise disseminated by third parties, including blogs, articles, message boards and social and other media. This includes coverage that is not attributable to statements made by our directors, officers or employees. For example, we are aware of disputes amongst individuals and entities formerly involved with our company, including a lawsuit brought against Stephen Hurst, a former executive and director of the Company, and others. Though we are not party to this litigation, there can be no assurance that our business, reputation, stock price or operations will not be negatively impacted by such disputes or any negative publicity surrounding such disputes. You should read carefully, evaluate and rely only on the information contained in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus or any applicable free writing prospectus filed with the SEC in determining whether to purchase our securities. Information provided by third parties may not be reliable or accurate and could materially impact the trading price of our common shares which could cause losses to your investments.

Our business and operations could be negatively affected if we become subject to any securities litigation or shareholder activism, which could cause us to incur significant expense, hinder execution of business and growth strategy and impact our stock price

In the past, following periods of volatility in the market price of a company's securities, securities class action litigation has often been brought against that company. Shareholder activism, which could take many forms or arise in a variety of situations, has been increasing recently. Volatility in the stock price of our common shares or other securities or other reasons may in the future cause us to become the target of securities litigation or shareholder activism. In August 2022, we received a letter from a group of shareholders of the Company that

suggested certain governance and strategic changes, and have engaged in discussions with these and other shareholders from time to time. Securities litigation and shareholder activism, including potential proxy contests, could result in substantial costs and divert managements and the Board's attention and resources from our business. Further, a future proxy contest, unsolicited takeover proposal, or other shareholder activism relating to the election of directors or other matters would most likely result in significant legal fees and proxy solicitation expenses and require significant time and attention. Even if not formally launched, the potential of a proxy contest, unsolicited takeover proposal, or other shareholder activism could interfere with our ability to execute on our strategic plan, give rise to perceived uncertainties as to our future direction, result in the loss of potential business opportunities or make it more difficult to attract and retain qualified personnel, any of which could materially and adversely affect our business and operating results. Further, our share price could be subject to significant fluctuation or otherwise be adversely affected by the events, risks and uncertainties of any securities litigation and shareholder activism.

# We have broad discretion over the use of our cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities, including the net proceeds we receive in this offering, and may not use them effectively.

Our management has broad discretion to use our cash and cash equivalents, including the net proceeds we receive in this offering, to fund our operations and could spend these funds in ways that do not improve our results of operations or enhance the value of our common shares. The failure by our management to apply these funds effectively could result in financial losses that could have an adverse effect on our business, cause the price of our common shares to decline and delay the development of our product candidates. Pending their use, we may invest our cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities in a manner that does not produce income or that loses value. See "Use of Proceeds."

#### The warrants in this offering may not have any value.

The warrants offered hereby do not confer any rights of common share ownership on their holders, such as voting rights or the right to receive dividends, but rather merely represent the right to acquire common shares at a fixed price. Specifically, commencing on the date of issuance, holders of the warrants may acquire the common shares issuable upon exercise of such warrants at an exercise price of \$ per common share, subject to adjustments, for a term of years. Upon expiry of the term, the warrants will expire and have no further value. Moreover, following this offering, the market value of the warrants is uncertain and there can be no assurance that the market value of the warrants will equal or exceed their public offering price. There can be no assurance that the market price of the common shares will ever equal or exceed the exercise price of the warrants, and consequently, whether it will ever be profitable for the holders of the warrants to exercise the warrants.

# The warrants in this offering do not entitle the holder to any rights as common shareholders until the holder exercises the warrants for our common shares.

Until investors acquire our common shares upon exercise of the warrants purchased in this offering, such warrants will not provide investors any rights as a shareholder, except as set forth in the warrants. Upon exercise of the warrants purchased in this offering, investors will be entitled to exercise the rights of a common shareholder only as to matters for which the record date occurs on or after the exercise date.

## If you purchase common shares and accompanying warrants in this offering, you may suffer immediate dilution of your investment.

The offering price per common share and accompanying warrants in this offering is higher than the net tangible book value per common share outstanding prior to this offering. Therefore, if you purchase our common shares and accompanying warrants in this offering, you will pay a price per common share that substantially exceeds our net tangible book value per common share after this offering. Based on the public offering price of per common share and accompanying warrants, our as adjusted net tangible book value as of June 30,

2022 would have been \$ million, or \$ per common share, representing an immediate increase in the net tangible book value per common share of \$ to existing shareholders and an immediate dilution of \$ in net tangible book value per common share to investors purchasing common shares and accompanying warrants in this offering, representing the difference between our as adjusted net tangible book value per common share after giving effect to this offering and the public offering price. See the section titled "Dilution" below for a more detailed illustration of the dilution you would incur if you participate in this offering.

## Investors in this offering may experience future dilution.

In order to raise additional capital, we may in the future offer additional common shares or other securities convertible into, or exchangeable for, our common shares at prices that may not be the same as the price per share in this offering. We cannot assure you that we will be able to sell our common shares or other related securities in any other offering at a price per common share that is equal to or greater than the price per common share paid by investors in this offering. If the price per share at which we sell additional common shares or related securities in future transactions is less than the price per common share and accompanying warrants in this offering will suffer dilution in their investment.

In addition, we have a significant number of stock options, restricted stock units and existing warrants exercisable for our common shares outstanding. To the extent that outstanding stock options, restricted stock units, existing warrants or accompanying warrants have been or may be exercised, investors purchasing our common shares and accompanying warrants in this offering may experience further dilution in the future. Furthermore, a significant portion of our total outstanding shares are eligible to be sold into the market, which could cause the market price of our common shares to drop significantly, even if our business is doing well.

# We do not know whether an active, liquid and orderly trading market will continue for our common shares or what the market price of our common shares will be and as a result it may be difficult for you to sell your common shares.

Our common shares commenced trading in Canada on the NEO in March 2020 and on the Nasdaq Capital Market in April 2021, but we can provide no assurance that we will be able to sustain an active trading market for our shares. The lack of an active market may impair your ability to sell your shares at the time you wish to sell them or at a price that you consider reasonable. The lack of an active market may also reduce the fair market value of your shares. Furthermore, an inactive market may also impair our ability to raise capital by selling our common shares and may impair our ability to enter into strategic collaborations or acquire companies, technologies or other assets by using our common shares as consideration.

## There is no public market for the warrants being offered in this offering.

There is no established public trading market for the warrants being offered in this offering, and we do not expect a market to develop. In addition, we do not intend to apply for listing of the warrants on any national securities exchange or other trading market. Without an active market, the liquidity of the warrants will be limited.

## We may not receive any additional funds upon the exercise of the warrants.

Each warrant may be exercised by way of a cashless exercise if at the time of exercise hereof there is no effective registration statement registering, or the prospectus contained therein is not available for the issuance of the common shares to the holder. Accordingly, we may not receive any additional funds upon exercise of the warrants offered hereby.

## SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus, the documents that we incorporate by reference herein and therein, contain, and any free writing prospectus that we authorize for use may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, about us and our industry that involve substantial risks and uncertainties. All statements, other than statements of historical facts contained in this prospectus supplement, including statements regarding our future results of operations or financial condition, business strategy and plans and objectives of management for future operations, are forward-looking statements. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements because they contain words such as "anticipate," "believe," "contemplate," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "potential," "project," "should," "target," "will" or "would" or the negative of these words or other similar terms or expressions. These forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements concerning the following:

- the timing, progress and results of our MM-120 or LSD, MM-402 or R(-)-MDMA and MM-110 or zolunicant product candidates, including statements regarding the timing of initiation and completion of trials or studies and related preparatory work, the period during which the results of the trials will become available and our research and development programs;
- our reliance on the success of our investigational MM-120 or LSD product candidate;
- the timing, scope or likelihood of regulatory filings and approvals and ability to obtain and maintain regulatory approvals for product candidates for any indication;
- our expectations regarding the size of the eligible patient populations forMM-120, MM-402 and MM-110 product candidates, if approved for commercial use:
- our ability to identify third-party therapy sites to conduct our trials and our ability to identify and train appropriately qualified therapists to
  administer our treatments;
- our ability to implement our business model and our strategic plans for our business and our product candidates;
- · our ability to identify new indications for our lead product candidates beyond our current primary focuses;
- our ability to identify, develop or acquire digital technologies to enhance our administration of our product candidates;
- our ability to achieve profitability and then sustain such profitability;
- · our commercialization, marketing and manufacturing capabilities and strategy;
- · the pricing, coverage and reimbursement of our lead product candidates, if approved;
- · future investments in our business, our anticipated capital expenditures and our estimates regarding our capital requirements;
- our ability to establish or maintain collaborations or strategic relationships or obtain additional funding;
- our expectations regarding potential benefits of our investigational lead product candidates and our therapeutic approach generally;
- our ability to operate our business without infringing, misappropriating, or otherwise violating the intellectual property rights and proprietary technology of third parties;
- · regulatory developments in the United States, under the laws and regulations of England and Wales, and other jurisdictions;
- the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting;

- the effect of the ongoing and evolving COVID-19 pandemic, including mitigation efforts and economic effects, on any of the foregoing or other aspects of our business or operations;
- · our expectations regarding our revenue, expenses and other operating results;
- · the costs and success of our marketing efforts, and our ability to promote our brand;
- our reliance on key personnel and our ability to identify, recruit and retain skilled personnel;
- our ability to effectively manage our growth; and
- our ability to compete effectively with existing competitors and new market entrants.

These statements reflect our current views with respect to future events and are based on assumptions and are subject to risks and uncertainties, including risks associated with the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. Given these uncertainties, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. We discuss in greater detail many of these risks under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and in any free writing prospectuses we may authorize for use in connection with a specific offering, and in our most recent annual report on Form 10-K and quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, as well as any subsequent filings with the SEC incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement. Also, these forward-looking statements represent our estimates and assumptions only as of the date of the document containing the applicable statement. Unless required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements to reflect new information or future events or developments. Thus, you should not assume that our silence over time means that actual events are bearing out as expressed or implied in such forward-looking statements. You should read this prospectus supplement, together with the accompanying prospectus and the documents we have filed with the SEC that are incorporated by reference herein and therein, and any free writing prospectus that we may authorize for use in connection with this offering completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We qualify all of the forward-looking statements in the foregoing documents by these cautionary statements. We do not assume any obligation to update any forward-looking statements.

In addition, statements that "we believe" and similar statements reflect our beliefs and opinions on the relevant subject. These statements are based upon information available to us as of the date of this prospectus supplement or the applicable document incorporated by reference herein, as the case may be, and while we believe such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete, and our statements should not be read to indicate that we have conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. These statements are inherently uncertain and investors are cautioned not to unduly rely upon these statements.

## USE OF PROCEEDS

We intend to use the net proceeds from this offering, together with our existing cash and cash equivalents, for (i) the research and development of our product candidates and (ii) working capital and general corporate purposes. We may also use a portion of the net proceeds to invest in or acquire additional businesses or technologies that we believe are complementary to our own, although we have no current plans, commitments or agreements with respect to any future acquisitions as of the date of this prospectus supplement.

Our expected use of the net proceeds from this offering represents our intentions based upon our current plans and business conditions, which could change in the future as our plans and business conditions evolve. The amounts and timing of our actual expenditures may vary significantly depending on numerous factors, including the progress of our product candidate development, the status of and results from clinical trials, as well as any collaborations that we may enter into with third parties for our product candidates, and any unforeseen cash needs.

As a result, our management will retain broad discretion over the allocation of the net proceeds from this offering, and investors will be relying on the judgment of our management regarding the application of the net proceeds from this offering. The timing and amount of our actual expenditures will be based on many factors, including cash flows from operations and the anticipated growth of our business. Pending these uses, we expect to invest the net proceeds in investment-grade, interest-bearing securities.

Based on the planned use of proceeds described above, we believe that the net proceeds from this offering and our current cash, cash equivalents and marketable securities will be sufficient to enable us to fund our operating expenses and capital expenditure requirements through the quarter of . We have based this estimate on assumptions that may prove to be incorrect, and we could use our available capital resources sooner than we currently expect.

## DIVIDEND POLICY

We have never declared or paid, and do not anticipate declaring or paying, in the foreseeable future, any cash dividends on our common shares. We currently intend to retain all available funds and any future earnings to support our operations and finance the growth and development of our business. Any future determination related to our dividend policy will be made at the discretion of our Board and will depend upon, among other factors, our results of operations, financial condition, capital requirements, contractual restrictions, business prospects and other factors our Board may deem relevant.

## DILUTION

If you invest in our common shares and accompanying warrants in this offering, your ownership interest will be diluted immediately to the extent of the difference between the public offering price per common share and accompanying warrants you will pay in this offering and the as adjusted net tangible book value per common share after this offering.

Our historical net tangible book value as of June 30, 2022 was \$147.9 million, or \$5.20 per common share. Historical net tangible book value per common share represents the amount of our total tangible assets less total liabilities, divided by the number of our common shares outstanding on June 30, 2022.

After giving effect to our issuance and sale of common shares and accompanying warrants to purchase up to common shares in this offering at a public offering price of \$ per common share (excluding the common shares to be issued and the proceeds received, if any, from exercises of the warrants), and after deducting the underwriting discounts and commissions and estimated offering expenses payable by us, our as adjusted net tangible book value as of June 30, 2022 would have been \$ million, or \$ per common share. This represents an immediate increase in as adjusted net tangible book value per common share of \$ to existing shareholders and immediate dilution of \$ in the as adjusted net tangible book value per common share to new investors purchasing common shares in this offering. Dilution per common share to new investors is determined by subtracting as adjusted net tangible book value per common share after this offering from the public offering price per common share paid by new investors. The following table illustrates this per common share dilution to the new investors purchasing common shares in this offering:

Public offering price per common share and accompanying warrants	\$	
Net tangible book value per common share as of June 30, 2022	\$5.20	
Increase per common share attributable to sale of common shares and		
accompanying warrants in this offering		
As adjusted net tangible book value per common share after this offering		
Dilution per common share to new investors		

The discussion and table above assumes no exercise of warrants offered and sold in this offering.

The information discussed above is based on 28,445,948 common shares outstanding on June 30, 2022, and excludes:

- 1,955,547 common shares issued and sold pursuant to our ATM with Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and Oppenheimer & Co. Inc. subsequent to
  June 30, 2022 for aggregate gross proceeds of \$31.1 million of common shares, with a maximum of \$100.0 million that may be sold pursuant
  to the ATM;
- 2,110,170 common shares issuable upon the exercise of stock options outstanding as of June 30, 2022, at a weighted-average exercise price of CAD \$25.50 per share;
- 1,142,986 common shares issuable pursuant to restricted stock units outstanding as of June 30, 2022;
- 1,412,172 total common shares issuable upon the exercise of existing warrants outstanding as of June 30, 2022, at a weighted-average
  exercise price of CAD \$67.35 per share; and
- 1,226,284 common shares reserved for future issuance under our stock incentive plan as of June 30, 2022.

To the extent that any options, restricted stock units or existing warrants are exercised, new stock awards are issued under our stock option plan or we otherwise issue additional common shares in the future at a price less than the public offering price, there may be further dilution to new investors purchasing common shares and accompanying warrants in this offering. In addition, to the extent that warrants purchased in this offering may be exercised, investors purchasing our securities in this offering may experience further dilution.

## DESCRIPTION OF SECURITIES WE ARE OFFERING

We are offering common shares and accompanying warrants to purchase up to common shares. Each common share will be sold together with accompanying warrants, each exercisable to purchase one common share. The common shares and warrants will be issued separately. We are also registering the common shares issuable from time to time upon the exercise of the warrants offered hereby.

#### **Common Shares**

We are offering common shares in this offering. See "Description of Capital Stock" in our prospectus for more information regarding our common shares.

#### Warrants

The following is a summary of the material terms and provisions of the warrants that are being offered hereby. This summary is subject to and qualified in its entirety by the form of warrant, which will be filed with the SEC as an exhibit to a Current Report on Form 8-K to be filed by us in connection with this offering and incorporated by reference into the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement and the accompanying prospectus form a part. Prospective investors should carefully review the terms and provisions of the form of warrant for a complete description of the terms and conditions of the warrants. See "Where You Can Find More Information" in this prospectus supplement.

General. Each purchaser of a common share will receive warrants, each exercisable to purchase one common share.

Duration and Exercise Price. The warrants offered hereby will have an exercise price of \$ per common share. The warrants will be immediately exercisable and will expire years following the date of issuance. The exercise price and number of common shares issuable upon exercise of the warrants are subject to appropriate adjustment in the event of share dividends, share splits, reorganizations or similar events affecting our common shares

Exercisability. The warrants will be immediately exercisable, at the option of each holder, in whole or in part, by delivering a duly executed exercise notice accompanied by payment in full for the number of common shares purchased upon such exercise (except in the case of a cashless exercise as discussed below). A holder (together with its affiliates) may not exercise any portion of such holder's warrants to the extent that the holder would own more than 9.99% of our outstanding common shares immediately after exercise.

Exercise Limitations. We may not effect the exercise of any warrant, and a holder will not be entitled to exercise any portion of any warrant that, upon giving effect to such exercise, would cause the aggregate number of our common shares beneficially owned by such holder (together with its affiliates) to exceed 4.99% or 9.99% (at the election of the holder) of the number of common shares outstanding immediately after giving effect to the exercise. However, any holder of a warrant may increase or decrease such percentage upon at least 61 days' prior written notice from the holder to us, provided that such percentage in no event exceeds 9.99%.

Cashless Exercise. If, at the time a holder exercises its warrants, as the case may be, a registration statement registering the issuance of the common shares underlying such warrants under the Securities Act is not then effective or available for the issuance of such shares, or the prospectus contained therein is not available for the issuance of such shares, then in lieu of making the cash payment to us upon such exercise in payment of the aggregate exercise price, the holder may elect instead to receive upon such exercise (either in whole or in part) the net number of common shares determined according to a formula set forth in the warrant.

Transferability. Subject to applicable laws, the warrants may be offered for sale, sold, transferred or assigned without our consent.

Fractional Shares. No fractional common shares will be issued upon the exercise of the warrants. In lieu of fractional shares, we will either pay the holder an amount in cash equal to the fractional amount multiplied by the exercise price or round up to the next whole share.

Trading Market. There is no established trading market for any of the warrants, and we do not expect a market to develop. We do not intend to apply for a listing for any of the warrants on any securities exchange or other nationally recognized trading system. Without an active trading market, the liquidity of the warrants will be limited.

Rights as a Shareholder. Except as otherwise provided in the warrants or by virtue of the holders' ownership of our common shares, the holders of warrants do not have the rights or privileges of the holders of our common shares, including any voting rights, until such warrant holders exercise their warrants.

Fundamental Transaction. In the event of a fundamental transaction, as described in the warrants and generally including any reorganization, recapitalization or reclassification of our common shares, the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of our properties or assets, our consolidation or merger with or into another person, the acquisition of more than 50% of our outstanding common shares, or any person or group becoming the beneficial owner of 50% of the voting power represented by our outstanding common shares, the holders of the warrants will be entitled to receive, upon exercise of the warrants, the kind and amount of securities, cash or other property that such holders would have received had they exercised the warrants immediately prior to such fundamental transaction, without regard to any limitations on exercise contained in the warrants. Additionally, as more fully described in the form of warrant, in the event of a change of control that is approved by the Company's Board, the holders of the warrants shall be entitled to receive from the Company or any successor entity, as of the date of consummation of the change of control the same type or form of consideration (and in the same proportion), at the Black Scholes Value of the unexercised portion of the warrant, that is being offered and paid to the holders of common shares of the Company in connection with the change of control, whether that consideration be in the form of cash, shares or any combination thereof, or whether the holders of common shares are given the choice to receive from among alternative forms of consideration in connection with the change of control.

Waivers and Amendments. No term of the warrants may be amended or waived without our written consent and the written consent of the holder of such warrants.

Warrant Agent. Our warrant agent for the warrants is Computershare Inc. and Computershare Trust Company, N.A.

#### CERTAIN CANADIAN FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

The following summary describes the principal Canadian federal income tax considerations under the *Income Tax Act* (Canada) and the regulations thereunder (collectively, the "Tax Act") generally applicable to a purchaser who acquires as beneficial owner common shares and warrants pursuant to this offering, and who, for purposes of the Tax Act and at all relevant times, (i) is not, and is not deemed to be, resident in Canada, (ii) holds the common shares and warrants as capital property, (iii) deals at arm's length with, and is not affiliated with, the Company, (iv) does not use or hold and will not be deemed to use or hold, the common shares and warrants in a business carried on in Canada, and (v) has not entered into a "derivative forward agreement" with respect to the common shares and warrants (a "Non-Resident Holder"). Special rules, which are not discussed in this summary, may apply to a Non-Resident Holder that is an "authorized foreign bank" within the meaning of the Tax Act or an insurer carrying on an insurance business in Canada and elsewhere.

This summary is based upon the provisions of the Tax Act and in force as of the date hereof, all specific proposals to amend the Tax Act that have been publicly announced by or on behalf of the Minister of Finance (Canada) prior to the date hereof, or the Proposed Amendments, the *Canada-United States Tax Convention* (1980) (the "Treaty"), and an understanding of the current administrative policies and assessing practices of the Canada Revenue Agency (the "CRA"), published in writing by it prior to the date hereof. This summary assumes the Proposed Amendments will be enacted in the form proposed. However, no assurance can be given that the Proposed Amendments will be enacted in their current form, or at all. This summary is not exhaustive of all possible Canadian federal income tax considerations and, except for the Proposed Amendments, does not take into account or anticipate any changes in the law or any changes in the CRA's administrative policies or assessing practices, whether by legislative, governmental or judicial action or decision, nor does it take into account or anticipate any other federal or any provincial, territorial or foreign tax considerations, which may differ significantly from those discussed herein.

This summary is of a general nature only and is not, and is not intended to be, nor should it be construed to be, legal or tax advice to any prospective purchaser or holder of the common shares and warrants, and no representations with respect to the income tax consequences to any prospective purchaser or holder are made. Consequently, prospective purchasers or holders of the common shares and warrants should consult their own tax advisors having regard to their particular circumstances.

#### **Currency Conversion**

Generally, for purposes of the Tax Act, all amounts relating to the acquisition, holding or disposition of the common shares and warrants must be converted into Canadian dollars based on the exchange rates as determined in accordance with the Tax Act. The amounts subject to withholding tax and any capital gains or capital losses realized by a Non-Resident Holder may be affected by fluctuations in the Canadian-U.S. dollar exchange rate.

#### **Dividends**

Dividends paid or credited on the common shares or deemed to be paid or credited on the common shares to Non-Resident Holder by the Company are subject to Canadian withholding tax under the Tax Act at the rate of 25%, subject to any reduction in the rate of withholding to which the Non-Resident Holder is entitled under any applicable income tax convention. For example, under the Treaty, the rate of withholding tax on dividends paid or credited or deemed to be paid or credited to a beneficially entitled Non-Resident Holder who is resident in the United States for purposes of the Treaty and who is fully entitled to the benefits of the Treaty is generally reduced to 15% of the gross amount of the dividend. Non-Resident Holders are urged to consult their own tax advisors to determine their entitlement to relief under an applicable income tax treaty.

#### **Exercise of Warrants**

No gain or loss will be realized by aNon-Resident Holder upon the exercise of a warrant.

#### Dispositions

A Non-Resident Holder generally will not be subject to tax under the Tax Act in respect of a capital gain realized on the disposition or deemed disposition of a common share or warrant, unless the common shares or warrant (as applicable) constitutes "taxable Canadian property" (as defined in the Tax Act) of the Non-Resident Holder and the Non-Resident Holder is not entitled to relief under an applicable income tax treaty or convention.

Provided the common shares are listed on a "designated stock exchange," as defined in the Tax Act (which currently includes NEO and Nasdaq), at the time of disposition, the common shares or warrant (as applicable) will generally not constitute taxable Canadian property of a Non-Resident Holder at that time, unless at any time during the 60-month period immediately preceding the disposition the following two conditions are satisfied concurrently: (i) one or any combination of (a) the Non-Resident Holder, (b) persons with whom the Non-Resident Holder did not deal at arm's length for purposes of the Tax Act and (c) partnerships in which the Non-Resident Holder or a person described in (b) holds a membership interest directly or indirectly through one or more partnerships owned 25% or more of issued shares of any class or series of the capital stock of the Company; and (ii) more than 50% of the fair market value of the shares of the Company was derived directly or indirectly from one or any combination of: (a) real or immovable property situated in Canada, (b) "Canadian resource properties" (as defined in the Tax Act) and (d) options in respect of, or interests in or for civil law rights in, property in any of the foregoing, whether or not such properties exist. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in certain circumstances set out in the Tax Act, the common shares or warrants could be deemed to be taxable Canadian property. Non-Resident Holders whose common shares or warrants may constitute taxable Canadian property should consult their own tax advisors.

#### CERTAIN U.S. FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSIDERATIONS

For the purposes of this section entitled "Certain U.S. Federal Income Tax Considerations," references to "the Shares" refer to the common shares issued pursuant to this prospectus supplement, the "Warrants" refer to the warrants issued pursuant to this prospectus supplement and "the Warrant Shares" refer to the common shares issuable upon exercise of the Warrants. The Common Shares, the Warrants and the Warrant Shares are collectively referred to as the "securities" in this section.

The following is a general discussion of certain of the material United States, or U.S., federal income tax considerations of the purchase, ownership and disposition of the Common Shares, the purchase, exercise, disposition and lapse of the Warrants, and the ownership and disposition of the Warrant Shares. All prospective holders of our securities should consult their tax advisors with respect to the U.S. federal, state, local and non-U.S. tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of our securities.

This discussion is not a complete analysis of all potential U.S. federal income tax consequences relating to the purchase, ownership and disposition of our securities. This discussion is based on current provisions of the U.S. Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, which we refer to as the Code, existing U.S. Treasury Regulations promulgated thereunder, published administrative pronouncements and rulings of the U.S. Internal Revenue Service, which we refer to as the IRS, and judicial decisions, all as in effect as of the date of this prospectus supplement. These authorities are subject to change and to differing interpretation, possibly with retroactive effect. Any change or differing interpretation could alter the tax consequences to holders described in this discussion. There can be no assurance that a court or the IRS will not challenge one or more of the tax consequences described herein, and we have not obtained, nor do we intend to obtain, a ruling or opinion from counsel with respect to the U.S. federal income tax consequences to a holder of the purchase, ownership or disposition of our securities.

This discussion applies to a holder that acquires our securities pursuant to this offering and holds our securities as a "capital asset" within the meaning of Section 1221 of the Code (generally, property held for investment). This discussion does not address all aspects of U.S. federal income taxation that may be relevant to a particular holder in light of that holder's individual circumstances, nor does it address any alternative minimum, Medicare contribution, estate or gift tax consequences, or any aspects of U.S. state, local or non-U.S. taxes or any other U.S. federal tax laws. This discussion also does not address consequences relevant to holders subject to special tax rules, such as:

- · holders that own, or are deemed to own, more than 5% of our capital stock (except to the extent specifically set forth below);
- corporations that accumulate earnings to avoid U.S. federal income tax;
- tax-exempt organizations, tax-qualified retirement plans, governmental organizations, banks, financial institutions, investment funds, insurance companies, brokers, dealers or traders in securities, commodities or currencies;
- · regulated investment companies or real estate investment trusts;
- persons that have a "functional currency" other than the U.S. dollar;
- holders holding our securities as part of a hedge, straddle or other risk reduction strategy, conversion transaction or other integrated
  investment, holders deemed to sell our securities under the constructive sale provisions of the Code, holders subject to special tax accounting
  rules under Section 451(b) of the Code, controlled foreign corporations, passive foreign investment companies; and
- certain former U.S. citizens or long-term residents.

In addition, this discussion does not address the tax treatment of partnerships (or entities or arrangements that are treated as partnerships or disregarded entities for U.S. federal income tax purposes) or persons that hold

our securities through such partnerships. If a partnership, including any entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes, holds our securities, the U.S. federal income tax treatment of a partner in such partnership will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. Such partners and partnerships should consult their tax advisors regarding the tax consequences of the purchase, ownership and disposition of our securities.

#### Tax Classification of the Company as a U.S. Domestic Corporation

A corporation is generally considered for U.S. federal income tax purposes to be a tax resident in the jurisdiction of its organization or incorporation. Accordingly, under the generally applicable U.S. federal income tax rules, the Company, which is incorporated under the laws of Canada, would be classified as a non-U.S. corporation (and, therefore, not a U.S. tax resident) for U.S. federal income tax purposes. However, Section 7874 of the Code provides an exception to this general rule, under which a non-U.S. incorporated entity may, in certain circumstances, be treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes. These rules are complex and there is limited guidance regarding their application.

The Company believes and has taken the position that it is treated as a U.S. domestic corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes pursuant to Section 7874(b) of the Code as a result of the February 27, 2020 reverse takeover transaction between Broadway Gold Mining Ltd., Madison Metals Inc., Broadway Delaware Subco Inc. and Mind Medicine, Inc. A number of significant and complicated U.S. federal income tax consequences may result from such classification, and this summary does not attempt to describe all such U.S. federal income tax consequences. It is anticipated that such U.S. and Canadian tax treatment will continue indefinitely and that our Shares, the Warrants, and the Warrant Shares will be treated indefinitely as Shares, Warrants, or Warrant Shares (as applicable) of a U.S. domestic corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, notwithstanding future transfers.

## Allocation of Purchase Price

Each purchaser of Shares must allocate its purchase price for such Shares between each Share and the associated Warrant based on the respective relative fair market values of each at the time of issuance. This allocation of the purchase price will establish the holder's initial tax basis for U.S. federal income tax purposes for each Share and Warrant. A holder's allocation of the purchase price among the Shares and Warrants is not binding on the IRS or the courts, and no assurance can be given that the IRS or the courts will agree with a holder's allocation. Each holder should consult its own tax advisor regarding the allocation of the purchase price among the Shares and Warrants.

#### Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders

## Definition of U.S. Holder

In general, a "U.S. holder" means a beneficial owner of our securities that is, for U.S. federal income tax purposes:

- an individual who is a citizen or resident of the United States;
- a domestic corporation;
- an estate, the income of which is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or
- a trust if (a) a U.S. court can exercise primary supervision over the trust's administration and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all of the trust's substantial decisions or (b) the trust has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

## Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares

As described in the section entitled "Dividend Policy," we do not anticipate declaring or paying any future distributions. However, if we do make distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares, such distributions will

constitute dividends to the extent paid from our current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles, and will be includible in your income as ordinary income when received. A U.S. holder must include any Canadian tax withheld from the dividend payment in the gross amount of the dividend even though the holder does not in fact receive it. However, with respect to dividends received by individuals, such dividends are generally taxed at the lower applicable long-term capital gains rates, provided certain holding period and other requirements are satisfied. In addition, corporate U.S. holders may be entitled to claim the dividends-received deduction with respect to dividends paid on the Shares or Warrant Shares. If a distribution exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be treated as a tax-free return of the U.S. holder's investment, up to such U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in the Shares or the Warrant Shares, as applicable. Any remaining excess will be treated as capital gain from the sale or exchange of such Shares or Warrant Shares, subject to the tax treatment described below in "—Sale or Other Taxable Disposition of the Shares, Warrant Shares."

Dividends on the Shares or the Warrant Shares will not constitute foreign source income for U.S. foreign tax credit limitation purposes because the Company, even though organized as a Canadian corporation, will be treated as a U.S. corporation for U.S. federal income tax purposes, as described above under "Tax Classification of the Company as a U.S. Domestic Corporation." Therefore, a U.S. holder may not be able to claim a U.S. foreign tax credit for any Canadian tax unless the U.S. holder has sufficient other foreign source income. However, a U.S. holder may be able to take a deduction for the Canadian tax, provided that the U.S. holder has not elected to credit other foreign taxes during the same taxable year.

## Sale or Other Taxable Disposition of the Shares, Warrants or Warrant Shares

Upon the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of the Shares, Warrants (other than by exercise) or Warrant Shares, a U.S. holder will generally recognize capital gain or loss equal to the difference between (a) the sum of the amount of cash and the fair market value of any property received upon the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition and (b) such U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in the Shares, Warrants or Warrant Shares (as applicable). This capital gain or loss will be long-term capital gain or loss if the U.S. holder's holding period in such Shares, Warrants or Warrant Shares is more than one year at the time of the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition. Long-term capital gains recognized by certain non-corporate U.S. holders, including individuals, generally will be subject to reduced rates of U.S. federal income tax. The deductibility of capital losses is subject to certain limitations.

To the extent a sale or other taxable disposition of our securities by a U.S. holder results in Canadian tax payable by the U.S. holder, such U.S. holder may not be able to claim a U.S. foreign tax credit for any Canadian tax unless the U.S. holder has sufficient other foreign source income, as discussed above under "—Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares." A U.S. holder may be able to take a deduction for the Canadian tax, provided that the U.S. holder has not elected to credit other foreign taxes during the same taxable year.

#### **Exercise of Warrants**

A U.S. holder generally will not recognize gain or loss on the exercise of a Warrant and the related receipt of Warrant Shares (unless cash is received in lieu of the issuance of a fractional Warrant Share). A U.S. holder's initial tax basis in a Warrant Share will be equal to the sum of (a) such U.S. holder's tax basis in the Warrant plus (b) the exercise price paid by such U.S. holder on the exercise of such Warrant. A U.S. holder's holding period in a Warrant Share received on the exercise of a Warrant generally should begin on the day after the date that such Warrant is exercised by such U.S. holder.

In certain circumstances, the Warrants may be exercised on a cashless basis. The U.S. federal income tax treatment of an exercise of a warrant on a cashless basis is not clear, and could differ from the consequences described above. It is possible that a cashless exercise could be a taxable event. U.S. holders are urged to consult their tax advisors as to the consequences of an exercise of a Warrant on a cashless basis, including with respect to their holding period and tax basis in the Warrant Share.

#### Lapse of Warrants

Upon the lapse or expiration of a Warrant, a U.S. holder will recognize a loss in an amount equal to such U.S. holder's tax basis in the Warrant. Any such loss generally will be a capital loss and will be long-term capital loss if the Warrant is held for more than one year. Deductions for capital losses are subject to limitations.

#### Certain Adjustments to the Warrants

The terms of each Warrant provide for an adjustment to the number of Warrant Shares for which the Warrant may be exercised or to the exercise price of the Warrant in certain events, and a distribution upon exercise that corresponds to distributions, if any, made on the Warrant Shares after issuance of the Warrants and prior to exercise. An adjustment to the exercise price of a Warrant may be treated as a constructive distribution to a U.S. holder of the Warrants depending on the circumstances of such adjustment if, and to the extent that, such adjustment has the effect of increasing such U.S. holder's proportionate interest in our "earnings and profits" or assets, depending on the circumstances of such adjustment. In addition, the failure to provide for such an adjustment (or to adequately adjust) may also result in a deemed distribution to U.S. holders of the Warrants or Shares. Any such constructive distribution may be taxable whether or not there is an actual distribution of cash or other property. However, adjustments to the exercise price of Warrants made pursuant to a bona fide reasonable adjustment formula that has the effect of preventing dilution of the interest of the holders thereof generally should not be considered to result in a constructive distribution. Generally, such deemed distributions will be taxable in the same manner as an actual distribution as described above under "-Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares," except that it is unclear whether such deemed distributions would be eligible for the reduced tax rate applicable to certain dividends paid to non-corporate holders or the dividend-received deduction applicable to certain dividends paid to corporate holders. Generally, a U.S. holder's tax basis in the underlying stock will be increased to the extent any such constructive distribution is treated as a dividend. Proposed U.S. Treasury Regulations address the amount of, timing of, and withholding obligations in respect to, constructive distributions made to holders of convertible securities such as the Warrants. If adopted as proposed, the regulations will generally provide that (i) the amount of a constructive dividend is the excess of the fair market value of the right to acquire stock immediately after the exercise price adjustment over the fair market value of the right to acquire stock (after the exercise price adjustment) without the adjustment, (ii) the constructive dividend occurs at the earlier of the date the adjustment occurs under the terms of the instrument and the date of the actual distribution of cash or property that results in the constructive dividend and (iii) we are required to report the amount of any constructive dividends on our website or to the IRS and to all holders (including holders that would otherwise be exempt from reporting). These proposed regulations are effective for constructive distributions made on or after the date of finalization, but may generally be relied upon as to certain matters for constructive distributions that occur prior to such date. U.S. holders should consult their own tax advisors regarding the application of such regulations and other tax considerations relating to the possibility of constructive distributions.

#### Contingent Payments on the Warrants

The Warrants entitle a holder to receive payments upon the occurrence of certain contingencies, including a distribution on shares of the Company's common shares or a failure of the Company to deliver Warrant Shares upon exercise of a Warrant. The tax treatment of such payments, if made, is subject to substantial uncertainty, but may result in ordinary income to a U.S. holder and, in the case of distributions, we expect we would treat such payments as distributions subject to the tax treatment described above in "—Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares," but such payments would likely not be eligible for the lower tax rate applicable to certain dividends paid to non-corporate U.S. holders of Shares and Warrant Shares as described above therein.

U.S. holders should consult their own tax advisors as to the appropriate tax treatment of any such contingent payments that may be made to them in respect of the Warrants

#### Foreign Currency

The amount of any distribution paid to a U.S. holder in foreign currency, or the amount of proceeds paid in foreign currency on the sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of our securities, generally will be equal to the U.S. dollar value of such foreign currency based on the exchange rate applicable on the date of receipt (regardless of whether such foreign currency is converted into U.S. dollars at that time). A U.S. holder will have a basis in the foreign currency equal to its U.S. dollar value on the date of receipt. Any U.S. holder who converts or otherwise disposes of the foreign currency after the date of receipt may have a foreign currency exchange gain or loss that would be treated as ordinary income or loss, and generally will be U.S. source income or loss for foreign tax credit purposes. Each U.S. holder should consult its own U.S. tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences of receiving, owning and disposing of foreign currency.

## **Backup Withholding and Information Reporting**

A U.S. holder may be subject to information reporting and backup withholding when such holder receives payments on our securities (including constructive dividends) or receives proceeds from the sale or other taxable disposition of our securities. Certain U.S. holders are exempt from backup withholding, including C corporations. A U.S. holder will be subject to backup withholding if such holder is not otherwise exempt and such holder:

- · fails to furnish the holder's taxpayer identification number, which for an individual is ordinarily his or her social security number;
- furnishes an incorrect taxpayer identification number;
- is notified by the IRS that the holder previously failed to properly report payments of interest or dividends; or
- fails to certify under penalties of perjury that the holder has furnished a correct taxpayer identification number and that the IRS has not notified the holder that the holder is subject to backup withholding.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be allowed as a refund or a credit against a U.S. holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, provided the required information is timely furnished to the IRS. U.S. holders should consult their tax advisors regarding their qualification for an exemption from backup withholding and the procedures for obtaining such an exemption.

#### Tax Considerations Applicable to Non-U.S. Holders

#### Definition of non-U.S. Holder

For purposes of this discussion, a "non-U.S. holder" is a beneficial owner of our securities that is neither a U.S. holder nor a partnership or an entity or arrangement treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

#### **Exercise of Warrants**

A non-U.S. holder generally will not recognize gain or loss on the exercise of a Warrant and the related receipt of Warrant Shares (unless cash is received in lieu of the issuance of a fractional Warrant Share and certain other conditions are present, as discussed below under "—Gain on Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Our Securities"). See "—Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders—Exercise of Warrants." However, if a cashless exercise of Warrants results in a taxable exchange, as described in "—Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders—Exercise of Warrants," the rules described below under "Gain on Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Our Securities" would apply.

## Lapse of Warrants

If a non-U.S. holder allows a Warrant to expire unexercised, such non-U.S. holder will recognize a capital loss in an amount equal to such holder's tax basis in the Warrant. See "—Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders—Lapse of Warrants" above.

#### Certain Adjustments to the Warrants

See the discussion of the rules applicable to constructive distributions on a Warrant under the heading "—Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders—Certain Adjustments to the Warrants" above. If an adjustment to the number of Warrant Shares that will be issued on the exercise of the Warrants, or an adjustment to the exercise price of the Warrants, results in a constructive distribution, as described in "—Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders—Certain Adjustments to the Warrants," the rules described below under "—Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares" would apply. U.S. federal income tax required to be withheld on any portion of such constructive distribution that is treated as a dividend (as described below under "—Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares") may be withheld from Warrant Shares, sales proceeds subsequently paid or credited, or other amounts payable or distributable to a non-U.S. holder.

## Contingent Payments on the Warrants

As described above under the heading "—Tax Considerations Applicable to U.S. Holders—Contingent Payments on the Warrants," in certain circumstances, a holder of Warrants may receive payments upon the occurrence of certain contingencies. The tax treatment of such payments, if made, is subject to substantial uncertainty and, in the case of distributions, we expect we would treat such payments as distributions subject to the tax treatment described below in "—Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares." Non-U.S. holders should consult their own tax advisors as to the appropriate U.S. federal income tax treatment of any such contingent payments that may be made to them in respect of the Warrants and the potential for any such payments being subject to a U.S. dividend or other withholding tax. Any U.S. federal income tax required to be withheld on any portion of such contingent payment may be withheld from Warrant Shares, sales proceeds subsequently paid or credited, or other amounts payable or distributable to a non-U.S. holder

#### Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares

As described in the section entitled "Dividend Policy," we do not anticipate declaring or paying any future distributions. However, if we make distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares such distributions will constitute dividends to the extent paid from our current or accumulated earnings and profits, as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles. If a distribution exceeds our current and accumulated earnings and profits, the excess will be treated as a tax-free return of the non-U.S. holder's investment, up to such non-U.S. holder's adjusted tax basis in the Shares or the Warrant Shares, as applicable. Any remaining excess will be treated as capital gain from the sale or exchange of such Shares or Warrant Shares, subject to the tax treatment described below in "—Gain on Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Our Securities."

Dividends paid to a non-U.S. holder will generally be subject to withholding of U.S. federal income tax at a 30% rate of the gross amount of the dividend (which may include any Canadian tax withheld from the dividend payment for purposes of calculating such gross amount even though the holder does not in fact receive it) or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty between the United States and such non-U.S. holder's country of residence for purposes of such treaty.

Dividends that are treated as effectively connected with a trade or business conducted by anon-U.S. holder within the United States and, if an applicable income tax treaty so provides, that are attributable to a permanent establishment or a fixed base maintained by the non-U.S. holder within the United States, are generally exempt from the 30% withholding tax if the non-U.S. holder satisfies applicable certification and disclosure requirements. However, such U.S. effectively connected income, net of specified deductions and credits, is taxed at the same U.S. federal income tax rates applicable to U.S. persons (as defined in the Code). Any U.S. effectively connected income received by a non-U.S. holder that is a corporation may also, under certain circumstances, be subject to an additional "branch profits tax" at a 30% rate or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty between the United States and such non-U.S. holder's country of residence for purposes of such treaty.

To claim a reduction or exemption from withholding, anon-U.S. holder generally will be required to provide (a) a properly executed IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or successor form) and satisfy applicable certification and other requirements to claim the benefit of an applicable income tax treaty between the United States and such non-U.S. holder's country of residence, or (b) a properly executed IRS Form W-8ECI stating that dividends are not subject to withholding because they are effectively connected with such non-U.S. holder's conduct of a trade or business within the United States. Non-U.S. holders are urged to consult their tax advisors regarding their entitlement to benefits under a relevant income tax treaty.

A non-U.S. holder that is eligible for a reduced rate of U.S. withholding tax under an income tax treaty may obtain a refund or credit of any excess amounts withheld by timely filing an appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

Distributions will also be subject to the discussion below under the headings "—Backup Withholding and Information Reporting" and "—Foreign Accounts."

## Gain on Sale, Exchange or Other Taxable Disposition of Our Securities

Subject to the discussion below under the headings "—Backup Withholding and Information Reporting" and "—Foreign Accounts," in general, a non-U.S. holder will not be subject to any U.S. federal income tax on any gain realized upon suchnon-U.S. holder's sale, exchange or other taxable disposition of our securities unless:

- the gain is effectively connected with a U.S. trade or business of the non-U.S. holder and, if an applicable income tax treaty so provides, is attributable to a permanent establishment or a fixed base maintained in the United States by such non-U.S. holder, in which case the non-U.S. holder generally will be taxed at the U.S. federal income tax rates applicable to U.S. persons (as defined in the Code) and, if the non-U.S. holder is a foreign corporation, the branch profits tax described above in "—Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares" also may apply;
- the non-U.S. holder is a nonresident alien individual who is present in the United States for 183 days or more in the taxable year of the disposition and certain other conditions are met, in which case the non-U.S. holder will be subject to a 30% U.S. federal income tax (or such lower rate as may be specified by an applicable income tax treaty) on the net gain derived from the disposition, which may be offset by U.S. source capital losses of the non-U.S. holder, if any (even though the individual is not considered a resident of the United States); or
- we are, or have been, at any time during the five-year period preceding such disposition (or thenon-U.S. holder's holding period, if shorter) a "U.S. real property holding corporation" in which case such non-U.S. holder generally will be taxed on its net gain derived from the disposition as effectively connected income taxable at the U.S. federal income tax rates applicable to U.S. persons (as defined in the Code), subject to the exceptions provided below; however, the branch profits tax described above will not apply to a U.S. holder that is a foreign corporation. Generally, a corporation is a U.S. real property holding corporation if the fair market value of its U.S. real property interests equals or exceeds 50% of the sum of the fair market value of its worldwide real property interests plus its other assets used or held for use in a trade or business. Although there can be no assurance, we do not believe that we are, or have been, a U.S. real property holding corporation, or that we are likely to become one in the future. Even if we are or become a U.S. real property holding corporation, provided that our common shares are regularly traded, as defined by applicable U.S. Treasury Regulations, on an established securities market, the Shares and the Warrant Shares will be treated as a U.S. real property interest only with respect to a non-U.S. holder that holds more than 5% of our outstanding common shares, directly or indirectly, actually or constructively, during the shorter of the 5-year period ending on the date of the disposition or the period that the non-U.S. holder held the Shares or Warrant Shares, as applicable. There can be no assurance that our common shares will continue to qualify as regularly traded on an established securities market. Disposition by a non-U.S. holder of Warrants (which are not

expected to be regularly traded on an established securities market) may also be eligible for an exemption from withholding even if we are treated as a U.S. real property holding corporation, if on the date such Warrants were acquired by such non-U.S. holder such holdings had a fair market value no greater than the fair market value on that date of 5% of our regularly-traded common shares. If a non-U.S. holder holding our not-regularly-traded Warrants subsequently acquires additional Warrants, then such interests will be aggregated and valued as of the date of the subsequent acquisition to apply this 5% limitation.

#### **Backup Withholding and Information Reporting**

We must report annually to the IRS and to eachnon-U.S. holder the gross amount of the dividends on our securities paid to suchnon-U.S. holder and the tax withheld, if any, with respect to such dividends. Non-U.S. holders will have to comply with specific certification procedures to establish that the holder is not a U.S. person (as defined in the Code) in order to avoid backup withholding at the applicable rate with respect to any dividends on our securities. A non-U.S. holder generally will not be subject to U.S. backup withholding with respect to payments of dividends on our securities its non-U.S. status by providing a valid IRS Form W-8BEN or IRS Form W-8BEN-E (or successor form) or IRS Form W-8ECI, or otherwise establishes an exemption; provided we do not have actual knowledge or reason to know such non-U.S. holder is a U.S. person, as defined in the Code. Dividends paid to non-U.S. holders subject to the U.S. withholding tax, as described above in "—Distributions on the Shares or the Warrant Shares" generally will be exempt from U.S. backup withholding.

Information reporting and backup withholding will generally apply to the proceeds of a disposition of our securities by anon-U.S. holder effected by or through the U.S. office of any broker, U.S. or foreign, unless the holder certifies its status as a non-U.S. holder and satisfies certain other requirements, or otherwise establishes an exemption. Generally, information reporting and backup withholding will not apply to a payment of disposition proceeds to a non-U.S. holder where the transaction is effected outside the United States through a non-U.S. office of a broker. However, for information reporting purposes, dispositions effected through a non-U.S. office of a broker with substantial U.S. ownership or operations generally will be treated in a manner similar to dispositions effected through a U.S. office of a broker. Non-U.S. holders should consult their tax advisors regarding the application of the information reporting and backup withholding rules to them.

Copies of information returns may be made available to the tax authorities of the country in which thenon-U.S. holder resides or is established under the provisions of a specific treaty or agreement.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Any amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules from a payment to anon-U.S. holder may be allowed as a credit against the non-U.S. holder's U.S. federal income tax liability, if any, and may entitle such holder to a refund, provided that the required information is timely furnished to the IRS.

#### Foreign Accounts

The Code generally imposes a U.S. federal withholding tax of 30% on dividends and, subject to the discussion below regarding proposed regulations issued by the U.S. Treasury Department, the gross proceeds of a disposition of our securities paid to:

- a "foreign financial institution" (as defined in the Code), unless such institution enters into an agreement with the U.S. government to, among
  other things, withhold on certain payments and to collect and provide to the U.S. tax authorities substantial information regarding accounts
  held by certain "specific United States persons" or "United States owned foreign entities" (each as defined in the Code), or otherwise
  qualifies for an exemption from these rules; and
- a "non-financial foreign entity" (as defined in the Code), unless such entity provides the withholding agent with either a certification that it
  does not have any "substantial United States owners" (as defined

in the Code), provides information regarding each substantial United States owners of the entity, or otherwise qualifies for an exemption from these rules.

An intergovernmental agreement between the United States and an applicable foreign country may modify the requirements described in this paragraph.

The withholding provisions described above currently apply to dividends paid on our securities. The U.S. Treasury Department released proposed regulations which, if finalized in their present form, would eliminate the U.S. federal withholding tax of 30% applicable to the gross proceeds of a sale or other disposition of our securities. In its preamble to such proposed regulations, the U.S. Treasury Department stated that taxpayers may generally rely on the proposed regulations until final regulations are issued.

Under certain circumstances, a non-U.S. holder might be eligible for refunds or credits of such taxes. Prospective investors are encouraged to consult with their own tax advisors regarding the possible implications of this legislation on their investment in our common shares.

EACH PROSPECTIVE INVESTOR SHOULD CONSULT ITS TAX ADVISOR REGARDING THE PARTICULAR U.S. FEDERAL, STATE AND LOCAL AND NON-U.S. TAX CONSEQUENCES OF PURCHASING, HOLDING AND DISPOSING OF OUR SECURITIES, INCLUDING THE CONSEQUENCES OF ANY PROPOSED CHANGE IN APPLICABLE LAWS.

## UNDERWRITING

RBC Capital Markets, LLC and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. are acting as lead joint book-running managers of the offering and as representatives of the underwriters named below. Subject to the terms and conditions stated in the underwriting agreement dated the date of this prospectus supplement, each underwriter named below has severally and not jointly agreed to purchase, and we have agreed to sell to that underwriter, the number of common shares and accompanying warrants set forth opposite the underwriter's name.

Underwriter	Number of Shares	Accompanying Warrants(1)
RBC Capital Markets, LLC		
Cantor Fitzgerald & Co.		
Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.		
Total	- <del></del>	

(1) Each accompanying warrant is exercisable for one common share.

The underwriting agreement provides that the obligations of the underwriters to purchase the common shares and accompanying warrants included in this offering are subject to approval of legal matters by counsel and to other conditions. The underwriters are obligated to purchase all the common shares and accompanying warrants if they purchase any of the common shares and underlying warrants.

The common shares and accompanying warrants sold by the underwriters to the public will initially be offered at the initial public offering price set forth on the cover of this prospectus supplement. Any common shares and accompanying warrants sold by the underwriters to securities dealers may be sold at a discount from the initial public offering price not to exceed \$ per common share and accompanying warrants. If all the common shares and accompanying warrants are not sold at the initial offering price, the underwriters may change the offering price and the other selling terms.

#### Underwriting discounts and commissions

The following table shows the public offering price, the underwriting discounts and commissions that we are to pay the underwriters and the proceeds, before expenses, to us in connection with this offering.

	Per Share and		
	Accompanying	Accompanying	
	Warrants	Total	
Public offering price	\$	\$	
Underwriting discounts and commissions	\$	\$	
Proceeds to us, before expenses	\$	\$	

## Indemnification

We have agreed to indemnify the underwriters against certain liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or to contribute to payments the underwriters may be required to make because of any of those liabilities.

#### Lock-Ups

We, our officers and our directors have agreed that, subject to certain specified exceptions, for a period of 90 days from the date of this prospectus supplement, we and they will not, without the prior written consent of RBC Capital Markets, LLC and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co., offer, sell, contract to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose

of or establish or increase a put equivalent position or liquidate or decrease a call equivalent position within the meaning of Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, with respect to any shares of the Company or securities convertible into, or exercisable or exchangeable for such capital shares, or publicly announce an intention to effect any such transaction. The restrictions in the immediately preceding sentence do not apply to the lock-ups for our officers and directors in certain circumstances, including, among other things, if such transfer is made by an officer or director as a bona fide gift or gifts, to any immediate family member or trust established for the direct or indirect benefit of the officer or director or their family member, as a distribution to partner, members, shareholders or trust beneficiaries, to the extent acquired in open market transactions after the completion of the offering, by will, testamentary document or intestate succession, pursuant to a qualified domestic relations order, divorce decree or court order, as a result of the exercise of options settlement of restricted stock units or other equity awards granted under a share incentive plan or other equity award plan or the exercise of warrants outstanding and if such transfer or sale of common shares or securities convertible into common shares to the Company upon the vesting, exercise, or settlement of restricted stock units, options, warrants or other Company securities.

We are also permitted to issue shares pursuant to any employee stock option plan, stock ownership plan or dividend reinvestment plan in effect on the date of this prospectus supplement, upon the conversion of securities or the exercise of warrants outstanding as of the date of this prospectus supplement, file one or more registration statements on Form S-8 relating to any such plan or following the 30th day after the date of this prospectus supplement, pursuant to the sales agreement entered into on May 3, 2022 by and between us and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and Oppenheimer & Co. Inc. as sales agents.

RBC Capital Markets, LLC and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co., in their sole discretion, may release any of the securities subject to theselock-up agreements at any time.

## Nasdaq Capital Market and NEO Exchange, Inc. Listing

The shares are listed on Nasdaq under the symbol "MNMD" and on the NEO Exchange, Inc., or NEO, under the symbol "MMED". We do not plan to list the warrants on any securities exchange or trading market.

#### **Expenses and Reimbursements**

We estimate that our portion of the total expenses of this offering will be \$ . We have agreed to reimburse the underwriters up to \$20,000 for expenses related to any filing with the Financial Industry Regulatory Authority (FINRA) and determining the offering's compliance with FINRA's rules

## Price Stabilization, Short Positions and Penalty Bids

In connection with the offering, the underwriters may purchase and sell shares in the open market. Purchases and sales in the open market may include short sales, purchases to cover short positions, and stabilizing purchases.

- Short sales involve secondary market sales by the underwriters of a greater number of shares than they are required to purchase in the
  offering.
- Covering transactions involve purchases of shares in the open market in order to cover short positions. To close a naked short position, the
  underwriters must purchase shares in the open market. A naked short position is more likely to be created if the underwriters are concerned
  that there may be downward pressure on the price of the shares in the open market after pricing that could adversely affect investors who
  purchase in the offering.
- · Stabilizing transactions involve bids to purchase shares so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum.

Purchases to cover short positions and stabilizing purchases, as well as other purchases by the underwriters for their own accounts, may have the effect of preventing or retarding a decline in the market price of the shares. They may also cause the price of the shares to be higher than the price that would otherwise exist in the open market in the absence of these transactions. The underwriters may conduct these transactions on Nasdaq, in the over-the-counter market or otherwise. If the underwriters commence any of these transactions, they may discontinue them at any time.

#### **Electronic Distribution**

In connection with the offering, certain of the underwriters or securities dealers may distribute prospectuses by electronic means, such ase-mail or on their web sites or through online services maintained by one or more of the underwriters or their affiliates. Other than the prospectus in electronic format, the information on the underwriters' web sites and any information contained in any other web site maintained by any of the underwriters is not part of this prospectus supplement, has not been approved and/or endorsed by us or the underwriters and should not be relied upon by investors.

## Other Relationships

The underwriters are full service financial institutions engaged in a wide range of activities for their own accounts and the accounts of customers, which may include, among other things, securities trading, commercial and investment banking, financial advisory, investment management, principal investment, hedging, financing and brokerage activities. The underwriters and their respective affiliates have in the past performed commercial banking, investment banking and advisory services for us from time to time for which they have received customary fees and reimbursement of expenses and may, from time to time, engage in transactions with and perform services for us in the ordinary course of their business for which they may receive customary fees and reimbursement of expenses. Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and Oppenheimer & Co. Inc. are each sales agents for our ATM pursuant to a sales agreement dated May 4, 2022 between us and Cantor Fitzgerald & Co. and Oppenheimer & Co. Inc.

In the ordinary course of their various business activities, the underwriters and their respective affiliates may make or hold a broad array of investments and actively trade debt and equity securities (or related derivative securities) and financial instruments (which may include bank loans and/or credit default swaps) for their own account and for the accounts of their customers and may at any time hold long and short positions in such securities and instruments. Such investments and securities activities may involve securities and/or instruments of ours or our affiliates. The underwriters and their affiliates may also make investment recommendations and/or publish or express independent research views in respect of such securities or financial instruments and may hold, or recommend to clients that they acquire, long and/or short positions in such securities and instruments.

#### Sales Outside the United States

No action has been taken in any jurisdiction (except in the United States) that would permit a public offering of our securities, or the possession, circulation or distribution of this prospectus supplement or any other material relating to us or our securities in any jurisdiction where action for that purpose is required. Accordingly, the securities may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, and neither this prospectus supplement nor any other offering material or advertisements in connection with our securities may be distributed or published, in or from any country or jurisdiction, except in compliance with any applicable rules and regulations of any such country or jurisdiction.

The underwriters may arrange to sell the securities offered hereby in certain jurisdictions outside the United States, either directly or through affiliates, where it is permitted to do so.

The securities offered by this prospectus supplement has not been qualified by prospectus supplement for distribution in Canada, and may not be, directly or indirectly, offered or sold in Canada or to any residents of Canada, except in compliance with an exemption from Canadian prospectus requirements.

#### European Economic Area

In relation to each Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented the Prospectus Directive (each, a "Relevant Member State") an offer to the public of our securities may not be made in that Relevant Member State, except that an offer to the public in that Relevant Member State of our securities may be made at any time under the following exemptions under the Prospectus Directive:

- (a) to any legal entity which is a qualified investor as defined in the Prospectus Directive;
- (b) to fewer than 150 natural or legal persons (other than qualified investors as defined in the Prospectus Directive), subject to obtaining the prior consent of the representative for any such offer; or
- (c) in any other circumstances falling within Article 3(2) of the Prospectus Directive,

provided that no such offer of our securities shall result in a requirement for the publication by us or any underwriter of a prospectus pursuant to Article 3 of the Prospectus Directive.

For the purposes of this provision, the expression an "offer to the public" in relation to our securities in any Relevant Member State means the communication in any form and by any means of sufficient information on the terms of the offer and our securities to be offered so as to enable an investor to decide to purchase our securities, as the same may be varied in that Member State by any measure implementing the Prospectus Directive in that Member State, the expression "Prospectus Directive" means Directive 2003/71/EC (as amended), including by Directive 2010/73/EU, and includes any relevant implementing measure in the Relevant Member State.

This European Economic Area selling restriction is in addition to any other selling restrictions set out below.

#### **United Kingdom**

In the United Kingdom, this prospectus is only addressed to and directed as qualified investors who are (i) investment professionals falling within Article 19(5) of the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000 (Financial Promotion) Order 2005 (the Order); or (ii) high net worth entities and other persons to whom it may lawfully be communicated, falling within Article 49(2)(a) to (d) of the Order (all such persons together being referred to as "relevant persons"). Any investment or investment activity to which this prospectus relates is available only to relevant persons and will only be engaged with relevant persons. Any person who is not a relevant person should not act or relay on this prospectus or any of its contents.

#### **Dubai International Financial Centre**

This prospectus relates to an Exempt Offer in accordance with the Offered Securities Rules of the Dubai Financial Services Authority ("DFSA"). This prospectus is intended for distribution only to persons of a type specified in the Offered Securities Rules of the DFSA. It must not be delivered to, or relied on by, any other person. The DFSA has no responsibility for reviewing or verifying any documents in connection with Exempt Offers. The DFSA has not approved this prospectus nor taken steps to verify the information set forth herein and has no responsibility for the prospectus. The securities to which this prospectus relates may be illiquid and/or subject to restrictions on their resale. Prospective purchasers of the securities offered should conduct their own due diligence on the securities. If you do not understand the contents of this prospectus you should consult an authorized financial advisor.

## Hong Kong

The securities may not be offered or sold in Hong Kong by means of any document other than (i) in circumstances which do not constitute an offer to the public within the meaning of the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance (Cap. 32 of the Laws of Hong Kong) ("Companies (Winding Up and

Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance") or which do not constitute an invitation to the public within the meaning of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Cap. 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) ("Securities and Futures Ordinance"), or (ii) to "professional investors" as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance and any rules made thereunder, or (iii) in other circumstances which do not result in the document being a "prospectus" as defined in the Companies (Winding Up and Miscellaneous Provisions) Ordinance, and no advertisement, invitation or document relating to the shares may be issued or may be in the possession of any person for the purpose of issue (in each case whether in Hong Kong or elsewhere), which is directed at, or the contents of which are likely to be accessed or read by, the public in Hong Kong (except if permitted to do so under the securities laws of Hong Kong) other than with respect to securities which are or are intended to be disposed of only to persons outside Hong Kong or only to "professional investors" in Hong Kong as defined in the Securities and Futures Ordinance and any rules made thereunder.

### Singapore

This prospectus has not been registered as a prospectus with the Monetary Authority of Singapore. Accordingly, this prospectus and any other document or material in connection with the offer or sale, or invitation for subscription or purchase, of the securities may not be circulated or distributed, nor may the securities be offered or sold, or be made the subject of an invitation for subscription or purchase, whether directly or indirectly, to persons in Singapore other than (i) to an institutional investor (as defined under Section 4A of the Securities and Futures Act, Chapter 289 of Singapore (the "SFA")) under Section 274 of the SFA, (ii) to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA) pursuant to Section 275(1) of the SFA, and in accordance with the conditions specified in Section 275 of the SFA or (iii) otherwise pursuant to, and in accordance with the conditions of, any other applicable provision of the SFA, in each case subject to conditions set forth in the SFA.

Where the securities are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is a corporation (which is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) the sole business of which is to hold investments and the entire share capital of which is owned by one or more individuals, each of whom is an accredited investor, the securities (as defined in Section 239(1) of the SFA) of that corporation shall not be transferable for 6 months after that corporation has acquired the securities under Section 275 of the SFA except: (1) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the SFA or to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA), (2) where such transfer arises from an offer in that corporation's securities pursuant to Section 275(1A) of the SFA, (3) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer, (4) where the transfer is by operation of law, (5) as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA, or (6) as specified in Regulation 32 of the Securities and Futures (Offers of Investments) (Shares and Debentures) Regulations 2005 of Singapore ("Regulation 32").

Where the securities are subscribed or purchased under Section 275 of the SFA by a relevant person which is a trust (where the trustee is not an accredited investor (as defined in Section 4A of the SFA)) whose sole purpose is to hold investments and each beneficiary of the trust is an accredited investor, the beneficiaries' rights and interest (howsoever described) in that trust shall not be transferable for 6 months after that trust has acquired the securities under Section 275 of the SFA except: (1) to an institutional investor under Section 274 of the SFA or to a relevant person (as defined in Section 275(2) of the SFA), (2) where such transfer arises from an offer that is made on terms that such rights or interest are acquired at a consideration of not less than S\$200,000 (or its equivalent in a foreign currency) for each transaction (whether such amount is to be paid for in cash or by exchange of securities or other assets), (3) where no consideration is or will be given for the transfer, (4) where the transfer is by operation of law, (5) as specified in Section 276(7) of the SFA, or (6) as specified in Regulation 32.

#### Japan

The securities have not been and will not be registered under the Financial Instruments and Exchange Act of Japan (Act No. 25 of 1948, as amended), or the FIEA. The securities may not be offered or sold, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to or for the benefit of any resident of Japan (including any person resident in Japan or any corporation or other entity organized under the laws of Japan) or to others for reoffering or resale, directly or indirectly, in Japan or to or for the benefit of any resident of Japan, except pursuant to an exemption from the registration requirements of the FIEA and otherwise in compliance with any relevant laws and regulations of Japan.

#### Australia

No placement document, prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document has been lodged with the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC"), in relation to the offering. This prospectus does not constitute a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act 2001 (the "Corporations Act"), and does not purport to include the information required for a prospectus, product disclosure statement or other disclosure document under the Corporations Act.

Any offer in Australia of the securities may only be made to persons (the "Exempt Investors") who are "sophisticated investors" (within the meaning of section 708(8) of the Corporations Act), "professional investors" (within the meaning of section 708(11) of the Corporations Act) or otherwise pursuant to one or more exemptions contained in section 708 of the Corporations Act so that it is lawful to offer the securities without disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act.

The securities applied for by Exempt Investors in Australia must not be offered for sale in Australia in the period of 12 months after the date of allotment under the offering, except in circumstances where disclosure to investors under Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act would not be required pursuant to an exemption under section 708 of the Corporations Act or otherwise or where the offer is pursuant to a disclosure document which complies with Chapter 6D of the Corporations Act. Any person acquiring securities must observe such Australian on-sale restrictions.

This prospectus contains general information only and does not take account of the investment objectives, financial situation or particular needs of any particular person. It does not contain any securities recommendations or financial product advice. Before making an investment decision, investors need to consider whether the information in this prospectus is appropriate to their needs, objectives and circumstances, and, if necessary, seek expert advice on those matters.

#### Switzerland

The securities may not be publicly offered in Switzerland and will not be listed on the SIX Swiss Exchange ("SIX") or on any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. This document has been prepared without regard to the disclosure standards for issuance prospectuses under art. 652a or art. 1156 of the Swiss Code of Obligations or the disclosure standards for listing prospectuses under art. 27 ff. of the SIX Listing Rules or the listing rules of any other stock exchange or regulated trading facility in Switzerland. Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the shares or the offering may be publicly distributed or otherwise made publicly available in Switzerland.

Neither this document nor any other offering or marketing material relating to the offering, the Company, the securities have been or will be filed with or approved by any Swiss regulatory authority. In particular, this document will not be filed with, and the offer of securities will not be supervised by, the Swiss Financial Market Supervisory Authority FINMA (FINMA), and the offer of shares has not been and will not be authorized under the Swiss Federal Act on Collective Investment Schemes ("CISA"). The investor protection afforded to acquirers of interests in collective investment schemes under the CISA does not extend to acquirers of securities.

#### Taiwan

The securities have not been and will not be registered with the Financial Supervisory Commission of Taiwan pursuant to relevant securities laws and regulations and may not be sold, issued or offered within Taiwan through a public offering or in circumstances which constitutes an offer within the meaning of the Securities and Exchange Act of Taiwan that requires a registration or approval of the Financial Supervisory Commission of Taiwan. No person or entity in Taiwan has been authorized to offer, sell, give advice regarding or otherwise intermediate the offering and sale of the securities in Taiwan.

#### **United Arab Emirates**

The securities have not been, and are not being, publicly offered, sold, promoted or advertised in the United Arab Emirates (including the Dubai International Financial Centre) other than in compliance with the laws of the United Arab Emirates (and the Dubai International Financial Centre) governing the issue, offering and sale of securities. Further, this prospectus does not constitute a public offer of securities in the United Arab Emirates (including the Dubai International Financial Centre) and is not intended to be a public offer. This prospectus has not been approved by or filed with the Central Bank of the United Arab Emirates, the Securities and Commodities Authority or the Dubai Financial Services Authority.

#### Israel

This document does not constitute a prospectus under the Israeli Securities Law, 5728-1968, or the Securities Law, and has not been filed with or approved by the Israel Securities Authority. In the State of Israel, this document is being distributed only to, and is directed only at, and any offer of securities is directed only at, investors listed in the first addendum to the Israeli Securities Law (the "Addendum"), consisting primarily of joint investment in trust funds, provident funds, insurance companies, banks, portfolio managers, investment advisors, members of the Tel Aviv Stock Exchange, underwriters, venture capital funds, entities with equity in excess of NIS 50 million and "qualified individuals", each as defined in the Addendum (as it may be amended from time to time), collectively referred to as qualified investors (in each case purchasing for their own account or, where permitted under the Addendum, for the accounts of their clients who are investors listed in the Addendum). Qualified investors will be required to submit written confirmation that they fall within the scope of the Addendum, are aware of the meaning of same and agree to it.

## LEGAL MATTERS

Cooley LLP, New York, New York, is representing us in connection with this offering. Certain legal matters in connection with the offering will be passed upon for us by Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP, our Canadian counsel. Covington & Burling LLP, New York, New York, is representing the underwriters in this offering with respect to U.S. law and Blake, Cassels & Graydon LLP is representing the underwriters in this offering with respect to Canadian law.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc. appearing in Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc.'s Annual Report (Form 10-K) as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and for the three years ended December 31, 2021, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

#### WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

This prospectus supplement is part of a registration statement we filed with the SEC. This prospectus supplement does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits to the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and the securities we are offering under this prospectus supplement, we refer you to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules filed as a part of the registration statement. You should rely only on information contained in this prospectus supplement or incorporated by reference into this prospectus supplement. We not authorized any person to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer of these securities in any state where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus supplement is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front page of this prospectus supplement, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus supplement or any sale of the securities offered by this prospectus supplement.

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are available to the public at the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov.

We maintain a website at http://mindmed.co. Information contained in or accessible through our website does not constitute a part of this prospectus supplement.

#### INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document that we have filed separately with the SEC. You should read the information incorporated by reference because it is an important part of this prospectus supplement. Information in this prospectus supplement supersedes information incorporated by reference that we filed with the SEC prior to the date of this prospectus supplement, while information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede the information in this prospectus supplement. We incorporate by reference into this prospectus supplement, the accompanying prospectus and the registration statement of which this prospectus supplement is a part the information and documents listed below that we have filed with the SEC (Commission File No. 001-40360):

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, filed with the SEC on March 28, 2022, or the 2021 Form 10-K.
- our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q for the quarters ended March 31, 2022 and June 30, 2022, filed with the SEC on May 16, 2022 and August 11, 2022, respectively;
- our Current Reports on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 7, 2022, January 25, 2022, February 23, 2022, March 25, 2022, March 28, 2022, May 19, 2022, May 23, 2022, June 2, 2022, June 30, 2022, July 21, 2022, August 11, 2022, August 26, 2022, and September 14, 2022, to the extent the information in such reports is filed and not furnished; and
- the description of our share capital set forth in our registration statement on Form 8-A, filed with the SEC on April 22, 2021, or reports filed for the purposes of updating this description, including Exhibit 4.1 of the 2021 Form 10-K.

We also incorporate by reference any future filings (other than Current Reports furnished under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Form&-K and exhibits filed on such form that are related to such items unless such Form 8-K expressly provides to the contrary) made with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, including those made after the date of the initial filing of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part and prior to effectiveness of such registration statement, until we file a post-effective amendment that indicates the termination of the offering of the securities made by this prospectus and will become a part of this prospectus from the date that such documents are filed with the SEC. Information in such future filings updates and supplements the information provided in this prospectus. Any statements in any such future filings will automatically be deemed to modify and supersede any information in any document we previously filed with the SEC that is incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference to the extent that statements in the later filed document modify or replace such earlier statements.

We will furnish without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered, upon written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus but not delivered with the prospectus, including exhibits that are specifically incorporated by reference into such documents. You should direct any requests for documents to Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc., Attention: Corporate Secretary, One World Trade Center, Suite 8500, New York, New York 10007. Our phone number is (650) 208-2454. You may also view the documents that we file with the SEC and incorporate by reference in this prospectus on our corporate website at http://mindmed.co. The information on our website is not incorporated by reference and is not a part of this prospectus.

# ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES

We are a company existing under the *Business Corporation Act* (British Columbia). Some of our directors, officers, and the experts named in this prospectus, reside outside the United States. We have appointed an agent for service of process in the United States, but it may be difficult for holders of common shares who reside in the United States to effect service within the United States upon those directors, officers and experts who are not residents of the United States. It may also be difficult for holders of common shares who reside in the United States to realize in the United States upon judgments of courts of the United States predicated upon our civil liability and the civil liability of our directors, officers and experts under the U.S. federal securities laws. There is substantial doubt whether an action could be brought in British Columbia in the first instance on the basis of liability predicated solely upon U.S. federal securities laws.

PROSPECTUS

# \$200,000,000



# **Subordinate Voting Shares**

## Warrants

From time to time, we may offer and sell up to \$200,000,000 of any combination of the securities described in this prospectus, either individually or in combination. We may also offer Subordinate Voting Shares upon the exercise of warrants.

This prospectus provides a general description of the securities we may offer. We will provide the specific terms of these offerings and securities in one or more supplements to this prospectus. We may also authorize one or more free writing prospectuses to be provided to you in connection with these offerings. The prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus may also add, update or change information contained in this prospectus. You should carefully read this prospectus, the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, as well as any documents incorporated by reference, before buying any of the securities being offered.

#### This prospectus may not be used to consummate a sale of securities unless accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

We may sell these securities directly to investors, through agents designated from time to time or to or through underwriters or dealers, on a continuous or delayed basis. For additional information on the methods of sale, you should refer to the section titled "Plan of Distribution" in this prospectus and in the applicable prospectus supplement. If any agents or underwriters are involved in the sale of any securities with respect to which this prospectus is being delivered, the names of such agents or underwriters and any applicable fees, discounts or commissions and over-allotment options will be set forth in a prospectus supplement. The price to the public of such securities and the net proceeds we expect to receive from such sale will also be set forth in a prospectus supplement.

Our Subordinate Voting Shares are listed on the NEO Exchange Inc., or NEO, under the symbol "MMED" and on The Nasdaq Capital Market, or Nasdaq, under the symbol "MNMD". On May 2, 2022, the last reported sale price of our Subordinate Voting Shares on NEO was CAD 1.08 per Subordinate Voting Share and on Nasdaq was \$0.84 per Subordinate Voting Share. The 2022 Annual General and Special Meeting of Shareholders, or the 2022 Annual Meeting, will be held on Wednesday, June 1, 2022. During our 2022 Annual Meeting, our shareholders will be voting to approve an alteration to our share structure to among other things re-designate the class of Subordinate Voting Shares a Common Shares. If approved, our Subordinate Voting Shares registered under this prospectus, and any supplement to this prospectus, will be re-designated as Common Shares. The applicable prospectus supplement will contain information, where applicable, as to other listings, if any, on The Nasdaq Capital Market or other securities exchange of the securities covered by the applicable prospectus supplement.

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. You should review carefully the risks and uncertainties described under the heading "Risk Factors" on page 8 of this prospectus and any similar section contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and in any related free writing prospectuses we have authorized for use in connection with a specific offering, and under similar headings in the documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or determined if this prospectus is truthful or complete. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is May 16, 2022.

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page
1
3
6
8
9
11
12
15
17
19
19
19
20
21

i

## ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form S-3 that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or SEC, using a "shelf" registration process. Under this shelf registration statement, we may sell from time to time in one or more offerings up to a total aggregate offering price of \$200,000,000 of Subordinate Voting Shares and/or warrants to purchase any Subordinate Voting Shares, either individually or in combination.

This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we sell any type or series of securities under this prospectus, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will contain more specific information about the terms of that offering. We may also authorize one or more free writing prospectuses to be provided to you that may contain material information relating to these offerings. We may also add, update or change in a prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus any of the information contained in this prospectus or in the documents we have incorporated by reference into this prospectus. This prospectus, together with the applicable prospectus supplement, any related free writing prospectus and the applicable offering. You should carefully read both this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, any related free writing prospectus, together with the information and documents incorporated by reference herein as described under the heading "Incorporation of Certain Information by Reference."

This prospectus may not be used to consummate a sale of securities unless accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

You should rely only on the information contained in, or incorporated by reference into, this prospectus and any applicable prospectus supplement, along with the information contained in any free writing prospectuses we have authorized for use in connection with a specific offering. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different or additional information. You must not rely upon any information or representation not contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus. This prospectus, any applicable supplement to this prospectus or any related free writing prospectus do not constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy any securities other than the registered securities to which they relate, nor do this prospectus, any applicable supplement to this prospectus or any related free writing prospectus constitute an offer to sell or the solicitation of an offer to buy securities in any jurisdiction to any person to whom it is unlawful to make such offer or solicitation in such jurisdiction.

The information appearing in this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus is accurate only as of the date on the front of the document and any information we have incorporated by reference is accurate only as of the date of the document incorporated by reference, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement or any related free writing prospectus, or any sale of a security. Our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since those dates.

This prospectus contains and incorporates by reference market data and industry statistics and forecasts that are based on independent industry publications and other publicly available information. Although we believe that these sources are reliable, we do not guarantee the accuracy or completeness of this information and we have not independently verified this information. Although we are not aware of any misstatements regarding the market and industry data presented in this prospectus and the documents incorporated herein by reference, these estimates involve risks and uncertainties and are subject to change based on various factors, including those discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, and under similar headings in the other documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Accordingly, investors should not place undue reliance on this information.

This prospectus contains summaries of certain provisions contained in some of the documents described herein, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All of the summaries are qualified in their entirety by the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to herein have been filed, will be filed or will be incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described below under the heading "Where You Can Find More Information."

Except as otherwise indicated or unless the context otherwise requires, references to "Corporation," "Company," "we," "us," "our" or "MindMed," refer to Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc. and its consolidated subsidiaries.

This prospectus may contain references to our trademarks and trade names and to trademarks and trade names belonging to other entities. Solely for convenience, trademarks and trade names referred to in this report may appear without the <sup>®</sup> or <sup>™</sup> symbols, but such references are not intended to indicate, in any way, that their respective owners will not assert, to the fullest extent under applicable law, their rights thereto. We do not intend our use or display of other companies' trademarks or trade names to imply a relationship with, or endorsement or sponsorship of us or our business by, any other companies.

#### PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

This summary highlights selected information contained elsewhere in this prospectus or incorporated by reference herein and does not contain all of the information that you need to consider in making your investment decision. You should carefully read the entire prospectus, the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, including the risks of investing in our securities discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, and under similar headings in the other documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus. You should also carefully read the information incorporated by reference into this prospectus, including our financial statements and related notes, and the exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, before making your investment decision.

#### Overview

MindMed is a clinical stage biopharmaceutical company developing novel products to treat brain health disorders, with a particular focus on psychiatry, addiction, pain and neurology. Our mission is to be the global leader in the development and delivery of treatments that unlock new opportunities to improve patient outcomes. We are developing a pipeline of innovative drug candidates, with and without acute perceptual effects, targeting the serotonin, dopamine and acetylcholine systems. This specifically includes pharmaceutically optimized drug products derived from the psychedelic and empathogen drug classes including LSD, R(-)-MDMA and zolunicant, or 18-MC, a congener of ibogaine.

Our lead drug candidate, MM-120, is a proprietary, pharmaceutically optimized form of lysergide, or LSD, and is being developed for the treatment of generalized anxiety disorder, or GAD. MM-120 is also being studied under various dosing regimens for the treatment of attention deficit hyperactivity disorder, or ADHD, and for the treatment of chronic pain. Phase 2 studies for MM-120 in GAD and ADHD are ongoing and a Phase 1/2 study of MM-120 in chronic pain is expected to begin in late 2022.

Our next most advanced drug candidate, MM-110, which has the non-proprietary name zolunicant, is our proprietary form of 18-methoxycoronaridine, a congener of ibogaine, which is being developed for the treatment of opioid withdrawal. MM-110 is an  $\alpha$ 3 $\beta$ 4 nicotinic cholinergic receptor antagonist that has been tested in preclinical models of withdrawal and substance use disorders. In those studies, MM-110 was shown to reduce signs of opioid withdrawal, and to reduce self-administration of opioids, stimulants and ethanol. We completed a Phase 1 study of MM-110 in late 2021 and plan to initiate a Phase 2a clinical trial in opioid withdrawal in 2022.

Our third drug candidate, MM-402, or R(-)-MDMA, is our proprietary form of the R-enantiomer of MDMA (3,4-methylenedioxymethamphetamine), which we are developing for the treatment of core symptoms of autism spectrum disorder. MDMA is a synthetic substance that is often referred to as an empathogen because it increases feelings of connectedness and compassion. Preclinical studies of R(-)-MDMA demonstrate its acute pro-social and empathogenic effects, while its diminished dopaminergic activity suggest that it will exhibit less stimulant activity, neurotoxicity, hyperthermia and abuse liability compared to racemic MDMA or the S(+)-enantiomer. We expect to initiate a Phase 1 study of MM-402 in 2023.

Beyond our lead drug candidates, we have a number of earlier stage research programs, primarily through external collaborations, through which we seek to expand our drug development pipeline and broaden the potential applications of our lead drug candidates. These research programs include non-clinical, pre-clinical and human clinical trials and investigator initiated trials, or IITs, of additional drug candidates and research compounds with our collaborators. Our external research programs include a broad multi-year exclusive research partnership with University Hospital Basel, or UHB, in Switzerland. Under the partnership, we have exclusive worldwide rights to data, compounds and patent rights associated with UHB's research on LSD and other

compounds, including data from preclinical studies and seven completed and four ongoing LSD trials. In addition, we have engaged in other relevant research collaborations to support our ongoing development efforts. Our research partnerships and IITs facilitate the advancement of our early-stage pipeline and the data obtained supports the identification of product candidates for additional company-sponsored drug development programs. We also have an ongoing partnership agreement with MindShift Compounds AG to develop next-generation compounds with psychedelic and empathogenic properties, and with Nextage Therapeutics Ltd. to undertake a collaborative research and development program for applications of Nextage's unique brain-targeted liposome drug delivery system, or BTLS.

Our drug development strategy is closely complemented by a platform of digital medicine products that we are developing to facilitate adoption, use, and access to our products, if they receive regulatory approval and are marketed. In particular, we are developing multiple digital medicine products, including regulated software as a medical device, or SaMD, products as evidence-based therapeutic interventions for patients and healthcare providers to diagnose, prevent, manage or treat brain health disorders, or to facilitate the use of certain pharmaceutical products. We are also continuing to evaluate the potential to pair these SaMD products, which may include wearables and the latest in machine learning, with pharmacotherapies and psychotherapies to give healthcare providers the ability to optimize and better understand the patient journey and therapeutic outcomes from pre-care through after-care.

Our business is premised on a growing body of research supporting the use of novel psychoactive medications to treat a myriad of brain health disorders. For all product candidates, we intend to proceed through research and development, and with marketing of the product candidates that may ultimately be approved, if any, pursuant to the regulations of the FDA and other international regulatory authorities. This entails, among other things, conducting clinical trials with research scientists, using internal and external clinical drug development teams, producing and supplying drugs according to current Good Manufacturing Practices, or GMP, and conducting all trials and development in accordance with the regulations of the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, and other international regulatory authorities.

#### Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company

We are an "emerging growth company," as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act, or the JOBS Act, enacted in April 2012, and we will remain an emerging growth company until the earliest to occur of: (1) the last day of the first fiscal year in which we have more than \$1.07 billion in annual revenue; (2) the date on which we qualify as a "large accelerated filer," with at least \$700.0 million of equity securities held by non-affiliates; (3) the date on which we have issued more than \$1.0 billion innon-convertible debt securities during the prior three-year period; and (4) the last day of the fiscal year of the fifth anniversary of the completion of our initial listing in the United States on April 12, 2021. For so long as we remain an emerging growth company, we are permitted and intend to rely on certain exemptions from various public company reporting requirements, including:

- not being required to have our internal control over financial reporting audited by our independent registered public accounting firm pursuant to Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002;
- not being required to comply with any requirement that may be adopted by the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board regarding mandatory audit firm rotation or a supplement to the auditor's report providing additional information about the audit and the financial statements;
- reduced disclosure obligations regarding executive compensation in our periodic reports and proxy statements; and
- exemptions from the requirements of holding a nonbinding advisory vote on executive compensation and any golden parachute payments not previously approved.

# **Company Information**

We were incorporated under the laws of the Province of British Columbia. Our wholly owned subsidiary, Mind Medicine, Inc., or MindMed US, was incorporated in Delaware. Prior to February 27, 2020, our operations were conducted through MindMed US. Our office is located at One World Trade Center, Suite 8500, New York, New York 10007, and our telephone number at that location is (650) 208-2454. Our website address is http://mindmed.co. The information contained on, or that can be accessed through, our website is not part of, and is not incorporated by reference into this prospectus.

#### THE SECURITIES WE MAY OFFER

We may offer the Subordinate Voting Shares and/or warrants to purchase Subordinate Voting Shares, either individually or in combination, up to a total aggregate offering price of \$200,000,000 from time to time under this prospectus, together with the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, at prices and on terms to be determined by market conditions at the time of any offering. We may also offer Subordinate Voting Shares upon the exercise of warrants. This prospectus provides you with a general description of the securities we may offer. Each time we offer a type or series of securities under this prospectus, we will provide a prospectus supplement that will describe the specific amounts, prices and other important terms of the securities, including, to the extent applicable:

- · aggregate principal amount or aggregate offering price;
- the designation, number and terms of the Subordinate Voting Shares issuable upon exercise of warrants, any procedures that will result
  in the adjustment of those numbers, the exercise price, dates and periods of exercise, and the currency or the currency unit in which the
  exercise price must be paid and any other specific terms;
- rates and times of payment of dividends, if any;
- redemption, conversion, exchange or sinking funds terms, if any;
- conversion or exchange prices or rates, if any, and if applicable, any provision for changes or adjustment in the conversion or exchange prices or rates in the securities or other property receivable upon conversion or exchange;
- ranking
- · voting or other rights, if any; and
- · important United States and Canadian federal income tax considerations.

The applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you may also add, update or change any of the information contained in this prospectus or in the documents we have incorporated by reference. However, no prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus will offer a security that is not registered and described in this prospectus at the time of the effectiveness of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part.

#### This prospectus may not be used to consummate a sale of securities unless it is accompanied by a prospectus supplement.

We may sell the securities directly to investors or to or through agents, underwriters, or dealers. We, and our agents, underwriters or dealers reserve the right to accept or reject all or part of any proposed purchase of securities. If we do offer securities to or through agents, underwriters or dealers, we will include in the applicable prospectus supplement:

- the names of those agents, underwriters or dealers;
- applicable fees, discounts and commissions to be paid to them;
- · details regarding over-allotment or other options, if any; and
- · the net proceeds to us.

### Subordinate Voting Shares

We may offer Subordinate Voting Shares. Holders of Subordinate Voting Shares are entitled to notice of and to attend at any meeting of our shareholders, except a meeting at which only holders of another particular

class or series of our shares shall have the right to vote. At each such meeting, holders of Subordinate Voting Shares are entitled to one vote in respect of each Subordinate Voting Share held.

Our Subordinate Voting Shares are described in greater detail in this prospectus under "Description of Capital Stock."

If approved at our 2022 Annual Meeting, our Subordinate Voting Shares registered under this prospectus will bere-designated as Common Shares.

#### Warrants

We may offer warrants for the purchase of Subordinate Voting Shares, in one or more series, from time to time. We may issue warrants independently or together with Subordinate Voting Shares and the warrants may be attached to or separate from such securities.

The warrants will be evidenced by warrant certificates and may be issued under one or more warrant agreements, which are contracts between us and a warrant agent for the holders of the warrants. In this prospectus, we have summarized certain general features of the warrants under "Description of Warrants." We urge you, however, to read the applicable prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you related to the series of warrants being offered, as well as the complete warrant agreements, if applicable, and warrant certificates that contain the terms of the warrants, if applicable. If applicable, specific warrant agreements will contain additional important terms and provisions and will be filed as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, or incorporated by reference from a current report on Form 8-K that we file with the SEC.

## RISK FACTORS

Investing in our securities involves a high degree of risk. Before deciding whether to invest in our securities, you should consider carefully the risks and uncertainties described under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in the applicable prospectus supplement and any related free writing prospectus, and discussed under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K, as well as any subsequent filings with the SEC incorporated by reference into this prospectus, together with other information in this prospectus, the documents incorporated by reference and any free writing prospectus that we may authorize for use in connection with this offering. The risks described in these documents are not the only ones we face, but those that we consider to be material. There may be other unknown or unpredictable economic, business, competitive, regulatory or other factors that could have material adverse effects on our future results. Past financial performance may not be a reliable indicator of future performance, and historical trends should not be used to anticipate results or trends in future periods. If any of these risks actually occurs, our business, financial condition, results of operations or cash flow could be seriously harmed. This could cause the trading price of our Subordinate Voting Shares to decline, resulting in a loss of all or part of your investment. Please also read carefully the section below titled "Special Note Regarding Forward-Looking Statements."

#### SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus, including the documents that we incorporate by reference herein, contains, and any applicable prospectus supplement or free writing prospectus including the documents we incorporate by reference therein may contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act, about us and our industry that involve substantial risks and uncertainties. All statements, other than statements of historical facts contained in this prospectus, including statements regarding our future results of operations or financial condition, business strategy and plans and objectives of management for future operations, are forward-looking statements. In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements because they contain words such as "anticipate," "believe," "contemplate," "continue," "could," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "may," "plan," "potential," "predict," "should," "target," "will" or "would" or the negative of these words or other similar terms or expressions. These forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements concerning the following:

- the timing, progress and results of our investigational MM-120 LSD treatment, MM-110 opioid withdrawal treatment and MM-402 R(-)-MDMA treatment product candidates (together, our "lead drug candidates"), including statements regarding the timing of initiation and completion of trials or studies and related preparatory work, the period during which the results of the trials will become available and our research and development programs;
- our reliance on the success of our investigational MM-120 LSD treatment;
- the timing, scope or likelihood of regulatory filings and approvals and ability to obtain and maintain regulatory approvals for product candidates for any indication;
- our expectations regarding the size of the eligible patient populations for MM-120 LSD treatment, MM-110 opioid withdrawal treatment and MM-402 R(-)-MDMA treatment, if approved for commercial use;
- our ability to identify third-party therapy sites to conduct our trials and our ability to identify and train appropriately qualified therapists to administer our treatments;
- our ability to implement our business model and our strategic plans for our business and our investigationaMM-120 LSD treatment;
- our ability to identify new indications for our lead drug candidates beyond our current primary focuses;
- our ability to identify, develop or acquire digital technologies to enhance our administration of our lead drug candidates;
- our ability to achieve profitability and then sustain such profitability;
- · our commercialization, marketing and manufacturing capabilities and strategy;
- the pricing, coverage and reimbursement of our lead drug candidates, if approved;
- · the rate and degree of market acceptance and clinical utility of our lead drug candidates, in particular, and controlled substances, in general;
- · future investments in our business, our anticipated capital expenditures and our estimates regarding our capital requirements;
- · our ability to establish or maintain collaborations or strategic relationships or obtain additional funding;
- our expectations regarding potential benefits of our investigational lead drug candidates and our therapeutic approach generally;
- our ability to operate our business without infringing, misappropriating, or otherwise violating the intellectual property rights and proprietary technology of third parties;

- · regulatory developments in the United States, under the laws and regulations of England and Wales, and other jurisdictions;
- · the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting;
- the effect of the ongoing and evolving COVID-19 pandemic, including mitigation efforts and economic effects, on any of the foregoing or other aspects of our business or operations;
- · our expectations regarding our revenue, expenses and other operating results;
- the costs and success of our marketing efforts, and our ability to promote our brand;
- · our reliance on key personnel and our ability to identify, recruit and retain skilled personnel;
- · our ability to effectively manage our growth; and
- our ability to compete effectively with existing competitors and new market entrants.

These statements reflect our current views with respect to future events and are based on assumptions and are subject to risks and uncertainties, including risks associated with the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic. Given these uncertainties, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. We discuss in greater detail many of these risks under the heading "Risk Factors" contained in the applicable prospectus supplement, in any free writing prospectuses we may authorize for use in connection with a specific offering, and in our most recent annual report on Form 10-K, as well as any subsequent filings with the SEC incorporated by reference into this prospectus. Also, these forward-looking statements represent our estimates and assumptions only as of the date of the document containing the applicable statement. Unless required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements to reflect new information or future events or developments. Thus, you should not assume that our silence over time means that actual events are bearing out as expressed or implied in such forward-looking statements. You should read this prospectus, any applicable prospectus supplement, together with the documents we have filed with the SEC that are incorporated by reference and any free writing prospectus that we may authorize for use in connection with this offering completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We qualify all of the forward-looking statements in the foregoing documents by these cautionary statements.

In addition, statements that "we believe" and similar statements reflect our beliefs and opinions on the relevant subject. These statements are based upon information available to us as of the date of this prospectus or the applicable document incorporated by reference herein, as the case may be, and while we believe such information forms a reasonable basis for such statements, such information may be limited or incomplete, and our statements should not be read to indicate that we have conducted an exhaustive inquiry into, or review of, all potentially available relevant information. These statements are inherently uncertain and investors are cautioned not to unduly rely upon these statements.

## USE OF PROCEEDS

The net proceeds to MindMed from any offering of securities, the proposed use of those proceeds and the specific business objectives that we expect to accomplish with such proceeds will be set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement relating to that offering of securities.

There may be circumstances where, on the basis of results obtained or for other sound business reasons, a reallocation of funds may be necessary or prudent. Accordingly, our management will have broad discretion in the timing and application of these proceeds. The actual amount that we spend in connection with each intended use of proceeds may vary significantly from the amounts specified in the applicable prospectus supplement and will depend on a number of factors, including those referred to under "Risk Factors" and any other factors set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. We may invest funds which we do not immediately use. Such investments may include short-term marketable investment grade securities.

#### DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STOCK

The following description sets forth certain material terms and provisions of the securities of the Company that are registered under Section 12 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. The following description of our securities is intended as a summary only and is qualified in its entirety by reference to our notice of articles and amended and restated articles, and any amendments thereto, or the Articles, each of which are filed as exhibits to our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2021, which is incorporated by reference herein, and to the applicable provisions of the Business Corporations Act (British Columbia), or the BCBCA.

#### General

As of December 31, 2021, our share capital consists of an unlimited number of Subordinate Voting Shares, no par value per share, and an unlimited number of Multiple Voting Shares, no par value per share. No Multiple Voting Shares are currently issued and outstanding.

The Subordinate Voting Shares and the Multiple Voting Shares are substantially identical with the exception of the multiple voting and conversion rights attached to the Multiple Voting Shares and the related take-over bid protections attached to the Subordinate Voting Shares as more particularly described herein.

On March 14, 2022, all of the issued and outstanding Multiple Voting Shares converted into Subordinate Voting Shares on the basis of one (1) Multiple Voting Share for one hundred (100) Subordinate Voting Shares. As of the date of this prospectus, there are no Multiple Voting Shares outstanding and we do not intend to issue any Multiple Voting Shares in the future.

During our 2022 Annual Meeting to be held on June 1, 2022, our shareholders will be voting to approve an alteration to our share structure to re-designate the class of Subordinate Voting Shares as Common Shares as well as to eliminate the Multiple Voting Shares. If approved, our Subordinate Voting Shares registered under this prospectus, and any supplement to this prospectus, will be re-designated as Common Shares.

## **Subordinate Voting Shares**

#### Voting Rights

Under our Articles, the holders of Subordinate Voting Shares are entitled to receive notice of and to vote at every meeting of the shareholders of the Company and shall have one vote for each share held at any meeting of the shareholders.

#### Dividends

Subject to the prior rights of holders of our Multiple Voting Shares, if applicable, the holders of Subordinate Voting Shares are entitled to receive dividends as and when declared by our board of directors. We have never declared or paid cash dividends on our share capital, and we do not currently intend to pay any cash dividends on our share capital in the foreseeable future. We currently intend to retain all available funds and any future earnings, if any, to fund the development and expansion of our business. Any future determination related to dividend policy will be made at the discretion of our board of directors, subject to applicable laws, and will depend upon, among other factors, our results of operations, financial condition, contractual restrictions and capital requirements. In addition, our ability to pay cash dividends on our share capital in the future may be limited by the terms of any future debt or preferred securities we issue or any credit facilities we enter into.

### Liquidation

Subject to the prior payment to holders of our Multiple Voting Shares, if any, in the event of our liquidation, dissolution orwinding-up or other distribution of our assets among our shareholders, the holders of Subordinate Voting Shares are entitled to share *pro rata* in the distribution of the balance of our assets.

#### Rights and Preferences

The holders of Subordinate Voting Shares have no preemptive, conversion or subscription rights. There are no redemption or sinking fund provisions applicable to our Subordinate Voting Shares. There is no provision in our articles requiring the holders of Subordinate Voting Shares to contribute additional capital or permitting or restricting the issuance of additional securities or any other material restrictions. The rights, preferences and privileges of the holders of Subordinate Voting Shares may be subject to, and adversely affected by, the rights of the holders of any series of Multiple Voting Shares that we may designate in the future.

## **Multiple Voting Shares**

We do not have any Multiple Voting Shares outstanding. Subject to shareholder approval at our 2022 Annual Meeting, we expect to amend our share structure to eliminate the Multiple Voting Shares. Under our notice of articles and Articles, we are authorized to issue, without shareholder approval, an unlimited number of Multiple Voting Shares, issuable in one or more series, and, subject to the provisions of the BCBCA, having such designations, rights, privileges, restrictions and conditions, including dividend and voting rights, as our board of directors may determine, and such rights and privileges, including dividend and voting rights, may be superior to those of the Subordinate Voting Shares.

#### Voting Rights

Holders of Multiple Voting Shares shall be entitled to notice of and to attend at any meeting of the shareholders of the Company, except a meeting of which only holders of another particular class or series of shares of the Company shall have the right to vote. At each such meeting, holders of Multiple Voting Shares will be entitled to one vote in respect of each Subordinate Voting Share into which such Multiple Voting Share could ultimately then be converted, which for greater certainty, shall initially equal one hundred (100) votes per Multiple Voting Share.

## Alteration to Rights of Multiple Voting Shares

As long as any Multiple Voting Shares remain outstanding, the Company will not, without the consent of the holders of the Multiple Voting Shares by separate special resolution, prejudice or interfere with any right or special right attached to the Multiple Voting Shares. Consent of the holders of a majority of the outstanding Multiple Voting Shares shall be required for any action that authorizes or creates shares of any class having preferences superior to or on a parity with the Multiple Voting Shares. In connection with the exercise of the voting rights contained in this paragraph, each holder of Multiple Voting Shares will have one vote in respect of each Multiple Voting Share held.

#### Dividends

The holder of Multiple Voting Shares shall have the right to receive dividends, out of any cash or other assets legally available therefor, pari passu (on an as converted basis, assuming conversion of all Multiple Voting Shares into Subordinate Voting Shares at the Conversion Ratio, as defined below) as to dividends and any declaration or payment of any dividend on the Subordinate Voting Shares. No dividend will be declared or paid on the Multiple Voting Shares unless the Company simultaneously declares or pays, as applicable, equivalent dividends (on an as-converted to Subordinate Voting Share basis) on the Subordinate Voting Shares.

### Liquidation, Dissolution or Winding-Up

In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, or in the event of any other distribution of assets of the Company among its shareholders for the purpose of winding up its affairs, the holders of Multiple Voting Shares will, subject to the prior rights of the holders of any

shares of the Company ranking in priority to the Multiple Voting Shares, be entitled to participate ratably along with all other holders of Multiple Voting Shares (on an as-converted to Subordinate Voting Share basis) and Subordinate Voting Shares.

## Rights to Subscribe; Pre-Emptive Rights

The holders of Multiple Voting Shares are not entitled to a right of first refusal to subscribe for, purchase or receive any part of any issue of Subordinate Voting Shares, or bonds, debentures or other securities of the Company now or in the future.

#### Right to Convert

Each Multiple Voting Share shall be convertible, at the option of the holder thereof, at any time after the date of issuance of such share at the office of the Company or any transfer agent for such shares, into fully paid and nonassessable Subordinate Voting Shares as is determined by multiplying the number of Multiple Voting Shares by the Conversion Ratio applicable to such share, determined as hereafter provided, in effect on the date the Multiple Voting Share is surrendered for conversion. The initial "Conversion Ratio" for shares of Multiple Voting Shares shall be 100 Subordinate Voting Shares for each Multiple Voting Share, subject to any applicable adjustments.

## Transfer Agent and Registrar

Our transfer agent and registrar for our Subordinate Voting Shares is Computershare Investor Services Inc., with an address of 510 Burrard Street, 3rd Floor, Vancouver, British Columbia V6C 3B9.

## Listing

Our Subordinate Voting Shares are listed on The Nasdaq Capital Market under the trading symbol "MNMD" and on the NEO Exchange Inc. under the trading symbol "MMED".

### **Advance Notice Procedures and Shareholder Proposals**

Under the BCBCA, shareholders may make proposals for matters to be considered at the annual general meeting of shareholders. Such proposals must be sent to us in advance of any proposed meeting by delivering a timely written notice in proper form to our registered office in accordance with the requirements of the BCBCA. The notice must include information on the business the shareholder intends to bring before the meeting.

In addition, our Articles require that shareholders provide us with advance notice of their intention to nominate any persons, other than those nominated by management, for election to our board of directors at a meeting of shareholders.

These provisions could have the effect of delaying the nomination of certain persons for director that are favored by the holders of a majority of our outstanding voting securities.

## DESCRIPTION OF WARRANTS

The Company may issue warrants to purchase Subordinate Voting Shares. Such warrants may be issued independently or together with Subordinate Voting Shares and may be attached or separate from such Subordinate Voting Shares. The warrants may be issued under one or more warrant agreements to be entered into between the Company and a warrant agent. You should read the particular terms of the warrants, which will be described in more detail in the applicable prospectus supplement. The applicable prospectus supplement will also state whether any of the general provisions summarized below do not apply to the warrants being offered. The description in an accompanying prospectus supplement of any warrants the Company offers will not necessarily be complete and will be qualified in its entirety by reference to the applicable warrant agreement, which will be filed with the SEC if the Company offers warrants.

#### General

We will describe in the applicable prospectus supplement the terms of the series of warrants being offered, including, to the extent applicable:

- · the offering price and aggregate number of warrants offered;
- the currency for which the warrants may be purchased;
- the designation and terms of the securities with which the warrants are issued and the number of warrants issued with each such security or each principal amount of such security;
- in the case of warrants to purchase Subordinate Voting Shares, the number of shares of Subordinate Voting Shares, as the case may be, purchasable upon the exercise of one warrant and the price at which these shares may be purchased upon such exercise;
- · the effect of any merger, consolidation, sale or other disposition of our business on the warrant agreements and the warrants;
- · the terms of any rights to redeem or call the warrants;
- any provisions for changes to or adjustments in the exercise price or number of securities issuable upon exercise of the warrants;
- the dates on which the right to exercise the warrants will commence and expire;
- the manner in which the warrant agreements and warrants may be modified;
- · a discussion of material or special United States or Canadian federal income tax considerations of holding or exercising the warrants;
- the terms of the securities issuable upon exercise of the warrants; and
- · any other specific terms, preferences, rights or limitations of or restrictions on the warrants.

Before exercising their warrants, holders of warrants will not have any of the rights of holders of the securities purchasable upon such exercise, including the right to receive dividends, if any, or, payments upon our liquidation, dissolution or winding up or to exercise voting rights, if any.

## Exercise of Warrants

Each warrant will entitle the holder to purchase the securities that we specify in the applicable prospectus supplement at the exercise price that we describe in the applicable prospectus supplement. The warrants may be exercised as set forth in the prospectus supplement relating to the warrants offered. Unless we otherwise specify in the applicable prospectus supplement, warrants may be exercised at any time up to the specified time on the expiration date that we set forth in the applicable prospectus supplement. After the close of business on the expiration date, unexercised warrants will become void.

Upon receipt of payment and the warrant or warrant certificate, as applicable, properly completed and duly executed at the corporate trust office of the warrant agent, if any, or any other office, including ours, indicated in the prospectus supplement, we will, as soon as practicable, issue and deliver the securities purchasable upon such exercise. If less than all of the warrants (or the warrants represented by such warrant certificate) are exercised, a new warrant or a new warrant certificate, as applicable, will be issued for the remaining warrants.

# **Governing Law**

Unless we provide otherwise in the applicable prospectus supplement, the warrants and warrant agreements will be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of the Province of British Columbia.

## PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

We may sell the securities from time to time pursuant to underwritten public offerings, direct sales to the public, "at the market offerings," negotiated transactions, block trades or a combination of these methods. We may sell the securities to or through underwriters or dealers, through agents, or directly to one or more purchasers. We may distribute securities from time to time in one or more transactions:

- at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed;
- at market prices prevailing at the time of sale;
- · at prices related to such prevailing market prices; or
- · at negotiated prices.

A prospectus supplement or supplements (and any related free writing prospectus that we may authorize to be provided to you) will describe the terms of the offering of the securities, including, to the extent applicable:

- · the name or names of the underwriters or agents, if any;
- · the purchase price of the securities or other consideration therefor, and the proceeds, if any, we will receive from the sale;
- · any over-allotment or other options under which underwriters may purchase additional securities from us;
- any agency fees or underwriting discounts and other items constituting agents' or underwriters' compensation;
- · any public offering price;
- · any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers; and
- any securities exchange or market on which the securities may be listed.

Only underwriters named in the prospectus supplement will be underwriters of the securities offered by the prospectus supplement.

If underwriters are used in the sale, they will acquire the securities for their own account and may resell the securities from time to time in one or more transactions at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale. The obligations of the underwriters to purchase the securities will be subject to the conditions set forth in the applicable underwriting agreement. We may offer the securities to the public through underwriting syndicates represented by managing underwriters or by underwriters without a syndicate. Subject to certain conditions, the underwriters will be obligated to purchase all of the securities offered by the prospectus supplement, other than securities covered by any over-allotment or other option. Any public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may change from time to time. We may use underwriters with whom we have a material relationship. We will describe in the prospectus supplement, naming the underwriter, the nature of any such relationship.

We may sell securities directly or through agents we designate from time to time. We will name any agent involved in the offering and sale of securities and we will describe any commissions we will pay the agent in the prospectus supplement. Unless the prospectus supplement states otherwise, our agent will act on a best-efforts basis for the period of its appointment.

We may authorize agents or underwriters to solicit offers by certain types of institutional investors to purchase securities from us at the public offering price set forth in the prospectus supplement pursuant to delayed delivery contracts providing for payment and delivery on a specified date in the future. We will describe the conditions to these contracts and the commissions we must pay for solicitation of these contracts in the prospectus supplement.

We may provide agents and underwriters with indemnification against civil liabilities, including liabilities under the Securities Act, or contribution with respect to payments that the agents or underwriters may make with respect to these liabilities. Agents and underwriters may engage in transactions with, or perform services for, us in the ordinary course of business.

All securities we may offer, other than Subordinate Voting Shares, will be new issues of securities with no established trading market. Any underwriters may make a market in these securities, but will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice. We cannot guarantee the liquidity of the trading markets for any securities.

Any underwriter may engage in over-allotment, stabilizing transactions, short-covering transactions and penalty bids in accordance with Regulation M under the Exchange Act. Over-allotment involves sales in excess of the offering size, which create a short position. Stabilizing transactions permit bids to purchase the underlying security so long as the stabilizing bids do not exceed a specified maximum price. Syndicate-covering or other short-covering transactions involve purchases of the securities, either through exercise of the over-allotment option or in the open market after the distribution is completed, to cover short positions. Penalty bids permit the underwriters to reclaim a selling concession from a dealer when the securities originally sold by the dealer are purchased in a stabilizing or covering transaction to cover short positions. Those activities may cause the price of the securities to be higher than it would otherwise be. If commenced, the underwriters may discontinue any of the activities at any time.

Any underwriters or agents that are qualified market makers on The Nasdaq Capital Market may engage in passive market making transactions in the Subordinate Voting Shares on The Nasdaq Capital Market in accordance with Regulation M under the Exchange Act, during the business day prior to the pricing of the offering, before the commencement of offers or sales of the Subordinate Voting Shares. Passive market makers must comply with applicable volume and price limitations and must be identified as passive market makers. In general, a passive market maker must display its bid at a price not in excess of the highest independent bid for such security; if all independent bids are lowered below the passive market maker's bid, however, the passive market maker's bid must then be lowered when certain purchase limits are exceeded. Passive market making may stabilize the market price of the securities at a level above that which might otherwise prevail in the open market and, if commenced, may be discontinued at any time.

#### LEGAL MATTERS

Unless the applicable prospectus supplement indicates otherwise, the validity of the securities in respect of which this prospectus, and any supplement thereto, is being delivered and certain legal matters with respect to Canadian law will be passed upon by Osler, Hoskin & Harcourt LLP, Vancouver, Canada. Certain matters in respect of U.S. securities laws may be opined upon by Cooley LLP. Additional legal matters may be passed upon for us or any underwriters, dealers or agents, by counsel that will be named in the applicable prospectus supplement.

#### **EXPERTS**

The consolidated financial statements of Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc. appearing in Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc. Annual Report (Form 10-K) as of December 31, 2021 and 2020, and for the three years ended December 31, 2021, have been audited by Ernst & Young LLP, independent registered public accounting firm, as set forth in their report thereon included therein, and incorporated herein by reference. Such consolidated financial statements have been incorporated herein by reference in reliance upon such report given on the authority of such firm as experts in accounting and auditing.

## CHANGE IN INDEPENDENT ACCOUNTANTS

On March 28, 2022, our board of directors determined not to reappoint the Company's principal accountant, Ernst & Young LLP (EY), for the fiscal year ending December 31, 2022. The principal accountant's report of EY on the consolidated financial statements of the Company as of December 31, 2021 and 2020 and for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2021 did not contain any adverse opinion or disclaimer of opinion and were not qualified or modified as to uncertainty, audit scope or accounting principles.

As at December 31, 2021 and 2020 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2021 through March 28, 2022, there were no disagreements with EY, whether or not resolved, on any matter of accounting principles or practices, financial statement disclosure, or auditing scope or procedure, which if not resolved to EY's satisfaction, would have caused it to make a reference to the subject matter of the disagreement in connection with any reports it would have issued. As at December 31, 2021 and 2020 and for each of the three years in the period ended December 31, 2021 through March 28, 2022, except as set forth below, there were no reportable events as that term is defined in Item 304(a)(1)(v) of Regulation S-K. In connection with the preparation of our consolidated financial statements as of and for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, EY identified an instance of a material weakness in our internal controls over financial reporting in connection with the Company's accounting for contracts. This reportable event was discussed among the Audit Committee and EY. EY has been authorized by the Company to respond fully to the inquiries of KPMG LLP, or KPMG, the successor independent registered public accounting firm to the Company, concerning this reportable event.

EY addressed a letter to the SEC stating that it concurs with the statements made by the Company with respect to EY. A copy of such letter was filed as Exhibit 16.1 to our Current Report on Form 8-K filed with the SEC on March 28, 2022.

On March 28, 2022, our board of directors approved the engagement of KPMG, as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm for the year ending December 31, 2022. The Company's engagement of KPMG is subject to the approval of the Company's shareholders at our 2022 Annual Meeting.

In connection with the Company's appointment of KPMG as the Company's independent registered public accounting firm, the Company has not consulted with KPMG on (i) the application of accounting principles to a specified transaction, either completed or proposed; the type of audit opinion that might be rendered on the Company's financial statements, and neither a written report nor oral advice was provided that KPMG concluded

was an important factor considered by the Company in reaching a decision as to the accounting, auditing or financial reporting issue; or (ii) any matter that was either the subject of a disagreement (as defined in Item 304(a)(1)(iv) of Regulation S-K) or a reportable event (as described in Item 304(a)(1)(v) of Regulation S-K).

## WHERE YOU CAN FIND MORE INFORMATION

This prospectus is part of a registration statement we filed with the SEC. This prospectus does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement and the exhibits to the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and the securities we are offering under this prospectus, we refer you to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules filed as a part of the registration statement. You should rely only on information contained in this prospectus or incorporated by reference into this prospectus. We have not authorized any person to provide you with different information. We are not making an offer of these securities in any state where the offer is not permitted. You should not assume that the information in this prospectus is accurate as of any date other than the date on the front page of this prospectus, regardless of the time of delivery of this prospectus or any sale of the securities offered by this prospectus.

We file annual, quarterly and current reports, proxy statements and other information with the SEC. Our SEC filings are available to the public at the SEC's website at http://www.sec.gov.

We maintain a website at http://mindmed.co. Information contained in or accessible through our website does not constitute a part of this prospectus.

#### INCORPORATION OF CERTAIN INFORMATION BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to incorporate by reference the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document that we have filed separately with the SEC. You should read the information incorporated by reference because it is an important part of this prospectus. Information in this prospectus supersedes information incorporated by reference that we filed with the SEC prior to the date of this prospectus, while information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede the information in this prospectus. We incorporate by reference into this prospectus and the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part the information and documents listed below that we have filed with the SEC (Commission File No. 001-40360):

- our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2021, filed with the SEC on March 28, 2022, or the 2021 Form 10-K:
- our Current Reports on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on <u>January 7, 2022</u>, <u>January 25, 2022</u>, <u>February 23, 2022</u>, <u>March 25, 2022</u> and <u>March 28, 2022</u> to the extent the information in such reports is filed and not furnished; and
- the description of our share capital set forth in our registration statement on Form 8-A, filed with the SEC on April 22, 2021, or reports filed for the purposes of updating this description, including Exhibit 4.1 of the 2021 Form 10-K.

We also incorporate by reference any future filings (other than Current Reports furnished under Item 2.02 or Item 7.01 of Form&-K and exhibits filed on such form that are related to such items unless such Form 8-K expressly provides to the contrary) made with the SEC pursuant to Sections 13(a), 13(c), 14 or 15(d) of the Exchange Act, including those made after the date of the initial filing of the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part and prior to effectiveness of such registration statement, until we file a post-effective amendment that indicates the termination of the offering of the securities made by this prospectus and will become a part of this prospectus from the date that such documents are filed with the SEC. Information in such future filings updates and supplements the information provided in this prospectus. Any statements in any such future filings will automatically be deemed to modify and supersede any information in any document we previously filed with the SEC that is incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference to the extent that statements in the later filed document modify or replace such earlier statements.

We will furnish without charge to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered, upon written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents incorporated by reference into this prospectus but not delivered with the prospectus, including exhibits that are specifically incorporated by reference into such documents. You should direct any requests for documents to Mind Medicine (MindMed) Inc., Attention: Corporate Secretary, One World Trade Center, Suite 8500, New York, New York 10007. Our phone number is (650) 208-2454. You may also view the documents that we file with the SEC and incorporate by reference in this prospectus on our corporate website at http://mindmed.co. The information on our website is not incorporated by reference and is not a part of this prospectus.



# **Common Shares**

# Warrants to Purchase up to

**Common Shares** 

PRELIMINARY PROSPECTUS SUPPLEMENT

Lead Joint Book-Running Managers

# **RBC CAPITAL MARKETS**

**CANTOR** 

Joint Book-Running Manager

OPPENHEIMER & CO.

, 2022